भारतीय मानक Indian Standard

> सूचना प्रौद्योगिकी — आर्टिफ़िश्यल इंटेलिजेंस — आर्टिफ़िश्यल इंटेलिजेंस में विश्वसनीयता का अवलोकन

Information Technology — Artificial Intelligence — Overview of Trustworthiness in Artificial Intelligence

ICS 35.020

© BIS 2022



भारतीय मानक ब्यूरो BUREAU OF INDIAN STANDARDS मानक भवन, 9 बहादुरशाह ज़फर मार्ग, नई दिल्ली – 110002 MANAK BHAVAN, 9 BAHADUR SHAH ZAFAR MARG NEW DELHI-110002 www.bis.gov.in www.standardsbis.in

January 2022

Price Group 13

NATIONAL FOREWORD

This Indian Standard which is identical with ISO/IEC TR 24028 : 2020 'Information technology Artificial intelligence — Overview of trustworthiness in artificial intelligence' issued by International Organization for Standardization (ISO) and International Electro technical Commission (IEC) jointly was adopted by the Bureau of Indian Standards on recommendation of the Artificial Intelligence Sectional Committee, and approval of the Electronics and Information Technology Division Council.

The text of ISO/IEC Standard has been approved as suitable for publication as an Indian Standard without deviations. Certain terminologies and conventions are, however, not identical to those used in Indian Standards. Attention is particularly drawn to the following:

- a) Wherever the words 'International Standard' appear referring to this standard, they should be read as 'Indian Standard'.
- b) Comma (,) has been used as a decimal marker, while in Indian Standards, the current practice is to use a point (.) as the decimal marker.

Contents

Page

Introd	luction	1	iii			
1	Scope	9	1			
2	Norm	ative references				
3	Terms and definitions					
4	Overv	ziew	7			
5	Evicting frameworks annlicable to trustworthings					
5	5.1	.1 Background				
	5.2	Recognition of layers of trust				
	5.3	Application of software and data quality standards				
	5.4	Application of risk management.				
	5.5	Hardware-assisted approaches	10			
6	Stakeholders					
	6.1	General concepts	11			
	6.Z	Types	12 12			
	0.5 6.4	Values	12			
_	0.4		15			
7	Recognition of high-level concerns					
	7.1 7.2	Seferty	13 14			
	1.2		14			
8	Vulne	erabilities, threats and challenges				
	8.1	General	14 1 r			
	8.2	AI specific security threats	15			
		8.2.2 Data noisoning	15			
		823 Adversarial attacks	15			
		8.2.4 Model stealing				
		8.2.5 Hardware-focused threats to confidentiality and integrity				
	8.3	AI specific privacy threats				
		8.3.1 General				
		8.3.2 Data acquisition				
		8.3.3 Data pre-processing and modelling	17			
	0.4	8.3.4 Model query				
	8.4 0 E	BIAS	1/ 17			
	0.5 8.6	Onaqueness	17			
	8.7	Challenges related to the specification of AI systems	18			
	8.8	Challenges related to the implementation of AI systems				
		8.8.1 Data acquisition and preparation				
		8.8.2 Modelling				
		8.8.3 Model updates	21			
		8.8.4 Software defects				
	8.9	Challenges related to the use of Al systems				
		8.9.1 Human-computer interaction (HUI) factors				
	8 1 0	System hardware faults				
0						
9	Mitigation measures					
	7.1 9.2	Utiltial	43 72			
	9.3	Explainability	24			
	210	9.3.1 General				

		9.3.2	Aims of explanation		
		9.3.3	Ex-ante vs ex-post explanation		
		9.3.4	Approaches to explainability		
		9.3.5	Modes of ex-post explanation		
		9.3.6	Levels of explainability		
		9.3.7	Evaluation of the explanations		
	9.4	Controll	ability		
		9.4.1	General		
		9.4.2	Human-in-the-loop control points		
	9.5	Strategie	es for reducing bias		
	9.6	Privacy			
	9.7	Reliabili	ty, resilience and robustness		
	9.8	Mitigatin	ng system hardware faults		
	9.9	Functior	nal safety		
	9.10	Testing a	and evaluation		
		9.10.1	General		
		9.10.2	Software validation and verification methods		
		9.10.3	Robustness considerations		
		9.10.4	Privacy-related considerations		
		9.10.5	System predictability considerations		
	9.11	Use and	applicability		
		9.11.1	Compliance		
		9.11.2	Managing expectations		
		9.11.3	Product labelling		
		9.11.4	Cognitive science research		
10	Conclu	isions			
Annex	A (info	rmative)	Related work on societal issues		
Bibliography					

Introduction

The goal of this document is to analyse the factors that can impact the trustworthiness of systems providing or using AI, called hereafter artificial intelligence (AI) systems. The document briefly surveys the existing approaches that can support or improve trustworthiness in technical systems and discusses their potential application to AI systems. The document discusses possible approaches to mitigating AI system vulnerabilities that relate to trustworthiness. The document also discusses approaches to improving the trustworthiness of AI systems.

This page has been intentionally left blank

Indian Standard

INFORMATION TECHNOLOGY — ARTIFICIAL INTELLIGENCE — OVERVIEW OF TRUSTWORTHINESS IN ARTIFICIAL INTELLIGENCE

1 Scope

This document surveys topics related to trustworthiness in AI systems, including the following:

- approaches to establish trust in AI systems through transparency, explainability, controllability, etc.;
- engineering pitfalls and typical associated threats and risks to AI systems, along with possible mitigation techniques and methods; and
- approaches to assess and achieve availability, resiliency, reliability, accuracy, safety, security and privacy of AI systems.

The specification of levels of trustworthiness for AI systems is out of the scope of this document.

2 Normative references

There are no normative references in this document.

3 Terms and definitions

For the purposes of this document, the following terms and definitions apply.

ISO and IEC maintain terminological databases for use in standardization at the following addresses:

- ISO Online browsing platform: available at <u>https://www.iso.org/obp</u>
- IEC Electropedia: available at http://www.electropedia.org/

3.1

accountability

property that ensures that the actions of an entity (3.16) may be traced uniquely to that entity

[SOURCE: ISO/IEC 2382:2015, 2126250, modified — The Notes to entry have been removed.]

3.2

actor entity (3.16) that communicates and interacts

[SOURCE: ISO/IEC TR 22417:2017, 3.1]

3.3

algorithm

set of rules for transforming the logical representation of data (3.11)

[SOURCE: ISO/IEC 11557:1992, 4.3]

3.4 artificial intelligence

AI

capability of an engineered system (3.38) to acquire, process and apply knowledge and skills

Note 1 to entry: Knowledge are facts, information (3.20) and skills acquired through experience or education.

3.5 asset

anything that has value (3.46) to a stakeholder (3.37)

Note 1 to entry: There are many types of assets, including:

- a) *information* (<u>3.20</u>);
- b) software, such as a computer program;
- c) physical, such as computer;
- d) services;
- e) people and their qualifications, skills and experience; and
- f) intangibles, such as reputation and image.

[SOURCE: ISO/IEC 21827:2008, 3.4, modified — In the definition, "the organization" has been changed to "a stakeholder". Note 1 to entry has been removed.]

3.6

attribute

property or characteristic of an object that can be distinguished quantitatively or qualitatively by human or automated means

[SOURCE: ISO/IEC/IEEE 15939:2017, 3.2]

3.7

autonomy

autonomous

characteristic of a *system* (3.38) governed by its own rules as the result of self-learning

Note 1 to entry: Such systems are not subject to external *control* (<u>3.10</u>) or oversight.

3.8

bias

favouritism towards some things, people or groups over others

3.9

consistency

degree of uniformity, standardization and freedom from contradiction among the documents or parts of a *system* (3.38) or component

[SOURCE: ISO/IEC 21827:2008, 3.14]

3.10

control

purposeful action on or in a process (3.29) to meet specified objectives

[SOURCE: IEC 61800-7-1:2015, 3.2.6]

3.11

data

re-interpretable representation of *information* (3.20) in a formalized manner suitable for communication, interpretation or processing

Note 1 to entry: *Data* (3.11) can be processed by human or automatic means.

[SOURCE: ISO/IEC 2382:2015, 2121272, modified — Notes 2 and 3 to entry have been removed.]

3.12 data subject

individual about whom *personal data* (3.27) are recorded

[SOURCE: ISO 5127:2017, 3.13.4.01, modified — Note 1 to entry has been removed.]

3.13

decision tree

supervised-learning model for which inference can be represented by traversing one or more tree-like structures

3.14

effectiveness

extent to which planned activities are realized and planned results achieved

[SOURCE: ISO 9000:2015, 3.7.11, modified — Note 1 to entry has been removed.]

3.15

efficiency

relationship between the results achieved and the resources used

[SOURCE: ISO 9000:2015, 3.7.10]

3.16

entity any concrete or abstract thing of interest

[SOURCE: ISO/IEC 10746-2:2009, 6.1]

3.17

harm

injury or damage to the health of people or damage to property or the environment

[SOURCE: ISO/IEC Guide 51:2014, 3.1]

3.18 hazard potential source of *harm* (3.17)

[SOURCE: ISO/IEC Guide 51:2014, 3.2]

3.19

human factors

environmental, organizational and job factors, in conjunction with cognitive human characteristics, which influence the behaviour of persons or organizations

3.20

information meaningful *data* (3.11)

[SOURCE: ISO 9000:2015, 3.8.2]

3.21

integrity

property of protecting the accuracy and completeness of *assets* (3.5)

[SOURCE: ISO/IEC 27000:2018, 3.36, modified — In the definition, "protecting the" has been added before "accuracy" and "of assets" has been added after "completeness".]

3.22

intended use

use in accordance with *information* (3.20) provided with a product or *system* (3.38) or, in the absence of such information, by generally understood *patterns* (3.26) of usage.

[SOURCE: ISO/IEC Guide 51:2014, 3.6]

3.23

machine learning

ML

process (3.29) by which a functional unit improves its performance by acquiring new knowledge or skills or by reorganizing existing knowledge or skills

[SOURCE: ISO/IEC 2382:2015, 2123789]

3.24

machine learning model

mathematical construct that generates an inference or prediction, based on input data (3.11)

3.25

neural network

computational model utilizing distributed, parallel local processing and consisting of a network of simple processing elements called artificial neurons, which can exhibit complex global behaviour

[SOURCE: ISO 18115-1:2013, 8.1]

3.26

pattern

set of features and their relationships used to recognize an *entity* (<u>3.16</u>) within a given context

[SOURCE: ISO/IEC 2382:2015, 2123798]

3.27

personal data

data (3.11) relating to an identified or identifiable individual

[SOURCE: ISO 5127:2017, 3.1.10.14, modified — The admitted terms and Notes 1 and 2 to entry have been removed.]

3.28

privacy

freedom from intrusion into the private life or affairs of an individual when that intrusion results from undue or illegal gathering and use of *data* (3.11) about that individual

[SOURCE: ISO/IEC 2382:2015, 2126263, modified — Notes 1 and 2 to entry have been removed.]

3.29

process

set of interrelated or interacting activities that use inputs to deliver an intended result

[SOURCE: ISO 9000:2015, 3.4.1, modified — The notes to entry have been omitted.]

3.30

reliability

property of consistent intended behaviour and results

[SOURCE: ISO/IEC 27000:2018, 3.55]

3.31 risk

effect of uncertainty on objectives

Note 1 to entry: An effect is a deviation from the expected. It can be positive, negative or both and can address, create or result in opportunities and *threats* (3.39).

Note 2 to entry: Objectives can have different aspects and categories and can be applied at different levels.

Note 3 to entry: Risk is usually expressed in terms of risk sources, potential events, their consequences and their likelihood.

[SOURCE: ISO 31000:2018, 3.1]

3.32

robot

programmed actuated mechanism with a degree of *autonomy* (3.7), moving within its environment, to perform intended tasks

Note 1 to entry: A robot includes the *control* (3.10) system and interface of the control system (3.38).

Note 2 to entry: The classification of robot into industrial robot or service robot is done according to its intended application.

[SOURCE: ISO 18646-2:2019, 3.1]

3.33

robotics

science and practice of designing, manufacturing and applying robots (3.32)

[SOURCE: ISO 8373:2012, 2.16]

3.34

safety freedom from *risk* (3.31) which is not tolerable

[SOURCE: ISO/IEC Guide 51:2014, 3.14]

3.35

security

degree to which a product or *system* (3.38) protects *information* (3.20) and *data* (3.11) so that persons or other products or systems have the degree of data access appropriate to their types and levels of authorization

[SOURCE: ISO/IEC 25010:2011, 4.2.6]

3.36

sensitive data

data (3.11) with potentially harmful effects in the event of disclosure or misuse

[SOURCE: ISO 5127:2017, 3.1.10.16]

3.37

stakeholder

any individual, group or organization that can affect, be affected by or perceive itself to be affected by a decision or activity

[SOURCE: ISO/IEC 38500:2015, 2.24]

3.38

system

combination of interacting elements organized to achieve one or more stated purposes

Note 1 to entry: A system is sometimes considered as a product or as the services it provides.

[SOURCE: ISO/IEC/IEEE 15288:2015, 3.38]

3.39

threat

potential cause of an unwanted incident, which may result in *harm* (3.17) to *systems* (3.38), organizations or individuals

3.40

training

process (3.29) to establish or to improve the parameters of a *machine learning model* (3.24) based on a machine learning *algorithm* (3.3) by using training *data* (3.11)

3.41

trust degree to which a *user* (3.43) or other *stakeholder* (3.37) has confidence that a product or *system* (3.38) will behave as intended

[SOURCE: ISO/IEC 25010:2011, 4.1.3.2]

3.42

trustworthiness

ability to meet stakeholders' (3.37) expectations in a verifiable way

Note 1 to entry: Depending on the context or sector and also on the specific product or service, *data* (3.11) and technology used, different characteristics apply and need *verification* (3.47) to ensure stakeholders expectations are met.

Note 2 to entry: Characteristics of trustworthiness include, for instance, *reliability* (3.30), availability, resilience, *security* (3.35), *privacy* (3.28), *safety* (3.34), *accountability* (3.1), transparency, *integrity* (3.21), authenticity, quality, usability.

Note 3 to entry: Trustworthiness is an *attribute* (3.6) that can be applied to services, products, technology, data and *information* (3.20) as well as, in the context of governance, to organizations.

3.43

user

individual or group that interacts with a *system* (3.38) or benefits from a system during its utilization

[SOURCE: ISO/IEC/IEEE 15288:2015, 4.1.52, modified — Note 1 to entry has been removed.]

3.44

validation

confirmation, through the provision of objective evidence, that the requirements for a specific *intended* use (3.22) or application have been fulfilled

Note 1 to entry: The right *system* (3.38) was built.

[SOURCE: ISO/IEC TR 29110-1:2016, 3.73, modified — Only the last sentence of Note 1 to entry has been retained and Note 2 to entry has been removed.]

3.45 value <data> unit of *data* (<u>3.11</u>)

[SOURCE: ISO/IEC/IEEE 15939:2017, 3.41]

3.46

value

<social> belief(s) an organization adheres to and the standards that it seeks to observe

[SOURCE: ISO 10303-11:2004, 3.3.22]

3.47

verification

confirmation, through the provision of objective evidence, that specified requirements have been fulfilled

Note 1 to entry: The *system* (3.38) was built right.

[SOURCE: ISO/IEC TR 29110-1:2016, 3.74, modified — Only the last sentence of Note 1 to entry has been retained.]

3.48

vulnerability

weakness of an *asset* (3.5) or *control* (3.10) that can be exploited by one or more *threats* (3.38)

[SOURCE: ISO/IEC 27000:2018, 3.77]

3.49

workload

mix of tasks typically run on a given computer system (3.38)

[SOURCE: ISO/IEC/IEEE 24765:2017, 3.4618, modified — Note 1 to entry has been removed.]

4 Overview

This document provides an overview of topics relevant to building trustworthiness of AI systems. One of the goals of this document is to assist the standards community with identifying specific standardization gaps in the area of AI.

In <u>Clause 5</u>, the document briefly surveys existing approaches being used for building trustworthiness in technical systems and discusses their potential applicability to AI systems. In <u>Clause 6</u>, the document identifies the stakeholders. In <u>Clause 7</u>, it discusses their considerations related to the responsibility, accountability, governance and safety of AI systems. In <u>Clause 8</u>, the document surveys the vulnerabilities of AI systems that can reduce their trustworthiness. In <u>Clause 9</u>, the document identifies possible measures that improve trustworthiness of an AI system by mitigating vulnerabilities across its lifecycle. Measures include those related to improving AI system transparency, controllability, data handling, robustness, testing and evaluation and use. Conclusions are presented in <u>Clause 10</u>.

5 Existing frameworks applicable to trustworthiness

5.1 Background

For the purposes of this document, it is important to provide working definitions of artificial intelligence (AI) systems and trustworthiness.

Here, we consider an AI system to be any system (whether a product or a service) that uses AI. There are many different kinds of AI systems. Some are implemented completely in software, while others are mostly implemented in hardware (e.g. robots).

A working definition of trustworthiness is the ability to meet stakeholders' expectations in a verifiable way. This definition can be applied across the broad range of AI systems, technologies and application domains.

As with security, trustworthiness has been understood and treated as a non-functional requirement specifying emergent properties of a system — i.e. a set of characteristics with their attributes — within the context of quality of use. This is indicated in ISO/IEC 25010^[20].

Additionally, like with security, trustworthiness can be improved through an organizational process with specific measurable outcomes and key performance indicators (KPIs).

In summary, trustworthiness has been understood and treated as both an ongoing organizational process as well as a (non-functional) requirement.

According to UNEP^[26], the "precautionary principle" means that where there are threats of serious or irreversible harm, lack of full scientific certainty shall not be used as a reason for postponing effective measures to prevent harm. In safety engineering, a process for capturing and then sizing, stakeholder "value" requirements includes the understanding of the system's context of use, the risks of harm and, when applicable, an application of the "precautionary principle" as a risk mitigation technique against potential unintended consequences, such as harm to rights and freedom of natural persons, life of any kind, the environment, a species or a community.

AI systems are often existing systems enhanced with AI capabilities. In this case, all the approaches and considerations regarding trustworthiness that applied to the old version of the system, continue to apply to enhanced system. These include approaches to quality (both metrics and measurement methodologies), safety and risk of harm and risk management frameworks (such as those existing for security and privacy). <u>Subclauses 5.2</u> to <u>5.5</u> present different frameworks for contextualizing the trustworthiness of AI systems.

5.2 Recognition of layers of trust

An AI system can be conceptualized as operating in an ecosystem of functional layers. Trust is established and maintained at each layer in order for the AI system to be trusted in its environment. For example, the ITU-T report on Trust Provisioning^[27] introduces three layers of trust: physical trust, cyber trust and social trust, taking into account the physical infrastructure for data collection (e.g. sensors and actuators), IT infrastructure for data storage and processing (e.g. cloud) and end-applications (e.g. ML algorithms, expert systems and applications for end-users).

Regarding the layer of physical trust, the concept is often synonymous to the combination of reliability and safety because the metrics are based on a physical measurement or test. For instance, the technical control of a car makes the car and its inner mechanisms trustworthy. In this context, the level of trust can be determined through the level of fulfilment of a checklist. In addition, some processes such as sensor calibration can guarantee the correctness of measurements and, therefore, the data produced.

At the cyber trust layer, concerns often shift to IT infrastructure security requirements, such as access control and other measures to maintain AI system integrity and to keep its data safe.

Trust at the end-applications layer of an AI system requires, among other things, software that is reliable and safe. In the context of critical systems, the production of software is framed by a set of processes to verify and validate the "product"^[28]. The same is true for AI systems and more. With the stochastic nature of AI systems based on machine learning, trustworthiness also implies fairness of the system's behaviour, corresponding to the absence of inappropriate bias.

Moreover, social trust is based on a person's way of life, belief, character, etc. Without a clear understanding of the internal functioning, its operating principles are not transparent to the non-technical segment of population. In this case, the establishment of trust might not be dependent on objective verification of the AI system's performance, but rather based on a subjective pedagogical explanation of the AI system's observed behaviour.

5.3 Application of software and data quality standards

Software has an important effect on the trustworthiness of a typical AI system. As a result, identifying and describing the quality attributes of its software can help to improve trustworthiness of the whole system^[29]. These attributes can contribute to both cyber and social trust. For example, from a societal

perspective, trustworthiness can be described in terms of ability, integrity and benevolence^[30]. Below are examples of how these terms are being interpreted today in the context of AI systems.

- Ability is the capability the AI system to do a specific task (e.g. discover the tumour within a medical image or identify a person using face recognition over a video monitoring system). The attributes related to ability include robustness, safety, reliability, etc.
- Integrity is an AI system's respect of sound moral and ethical principles or the assurance that information will not be manipulated in a malicious way by the AI system. Thus, the attributes of integrity include completeness, accuracy, certainty, consistency, etc.
- Benevolence is the extent to which the AI system is believed to do good or in other terms, to what extent the "Do No Harm" principle is respected.

The ISO/IEC SQuaRE series deals with software quality through models and measurement (ISO/IEC 2501x on models and ISO/IEC 2502x on measurement) resulting in a list of characteristics for software quality and characteristics for data quality.

SQuaRE series distinguish between the following models:

- quality of a software product resulting in a list of 8 characteristics;
- quality in use of a software product, data and IT services resulting in a list of 5 characteristics, giving way to differentiate cyber trust and social trust, specifying also possible risks to mitigate;
- data quality, resulting in a list of 15 characteristics; and
- IT service quality, resulting in a list of 8 characteristics.

For example, in terms of ISO/IEC 25010^[20], emerging social requirements falls within the category of "freedom from risk". According to [20], freedom from risk is the "degree to which a product or system mitigates the potential risk to economic status, human life, health or the environment".

ISO/IEC 25010 is a part of the SQuaRE series of International Standards and describes a model, consisting of characteristics and sub-characteristics, for software product quality and software quality in use. ISO/IEC 25012^[19] is part of the same series and in turn defines a general data quality model for data processed in a structured format within a computer system. ISO/IEC 25012 focuses on the quality of the data as part of a computer system and defines quality characteristics for target data used by humans and systems.

The SQuaRE series have been developed for traditional software systems that store their data in a structured manner and process it using explicit logic. ISO/IEC 25012 describes its data quality model by using 15 different characteristics such as accuracy, completeness, accessibility, traceability and portability.

It can be more challenging to measure both system and data quality characteristics in AI systems. The data quality model in ISO/IEC 25012 does not sufficiently address all of the characteristics of the datadriven nature of AI systems. For example, deep learning is an approach to creating rich hierarchical representations through the training of neural networks with many hidden layers on large amounts of data^[31]. In addition, a data quality model for AI systems needs to take into consideration other characteristics not currently described in ISO/IEC 25012 such as bias in the data used to develop the AI system.

To more adequately cover AI systems and the data they depend on, it is possible that there is a need for extending or modifying existing standards to go beyond the characteristics and requirements of traditional systems and software development described in ISO/IEC 25010 and the data quality model described in ISO/IEC 25012.

5.4 Application of risk management

Risk management is a preventative process that helps to ensure that "by design" a specific AI product or AI service is trustworthy throughout its lifecycle. The general process of risk management is defined in ISO 31000:2018^[14] and involves identifying stakeholders and their vulnerable assets and values, assessing associated risks with their consequence or impact and making conscious risk treatment decisions based on the organization's objectives and its risk tolerance. Risk according to ISO 31000^[14] is defined as "effect of uncertainty on objectives", where an effect is a deviation from the expected and it is measured or assessed in terms of the likelihood of the unexpected event and the level of impact it can have on the stakeholders. Risk management is especially suited to new technologies where the unknown is greater than the known. It is also best suited to deal with situations carrying risk inherently, such as dealing with human errors and malicious attacks. Moreover, risk management helps dealing with uncertainty in the areas where no recognized measurements of quality have been established yet. These characteristics are common to AI systems making them particularly suitable for risk management.

Key concepts from ISO 31000 are presented here to show how they can be applied to AI systems. These include identifying stakeholders, an organization's objectives, control objectives, controls and associated measures. In the case of AI systems, the range of stakeholders can be especially broad and includes not only the organization itself, its partners and customers, but also the human society at large and the environment. Whether a developer, distributor or user of AI systems, an organization's objectives at the top-level would include reputation, security and privacy, fairness and safety. Achieving trustworthiness relies on maintaining all these organizational objectives, which are translated into more tangible control objectives (or risk sources). Control objectives typically correspond to vulnerabilities, pitfalls or anticipated threats.¹⁾ For AI systems, these would include (but not be limited to) challenges to accountability, new security threats, new privacy threats, improper specification, deficient implementation, incorrect use and different sources of bias. For each of the identified control objectives, a set of possible controls (or mitigations) can be identified. For AI systems, these would include (but not be limited to):

- approaches to transparency;
- new security controls;
- new privacy controls;
- considerations related to robustness and resilience;
- considerations related to the choice and the configuration of ML algorithms;
- considerations related to data; and
- considerations related to system controllability.

The risk management process further takes each control and points it to a set of corresponding guidelines (or measures) to choose from the organization's policy and the circumstances. Once this risk management process framework is established, its proper implementation and correct deployment is subject to continuous testing, review and improvement using different assessment and measurement approaches including (but not be limited to) algorithmic performance metrics and field trials.

5.5 Hardware-assisted approaches

Typical machine learning systems (both training and use) are deployed on common and untrusted offthe-shelf platforms, which can influence the correct execution of the system. For example, machine learning applications are frequently deployed in a multi-tenant cloud. Hardware mechanisms reduce an attack surface by providing trusted execution environments (TEEs), which protect confidentiality and integrity of both the data and computation and for both training and use.

1) Note that the mapping between the organization's objectives and the control objectives may not be one-toone. For complex systems (such as AI systems), achieving each of the organization's objectives typically requires achieving many of the identified control objectives. TEEs are used to protect selected code and data from disclosure or modification by providing hardware enforced isolation of programs or protected areas of execution that increase security even on compromised platforms. Using trusted execution environments, developers can protect machine learning model throughout its lifecycle (e.g. its training and use) by effectively treating the model as protected data or intellectual property as needed. TEEs enforce confidentiality and integrity of memory used by ML workload (typically using memory encryption engines) even in the presence of privileged malware at the system software layers.

6 Stakeholders

6.1 General concepts

This document adopts a broad definition of stakeholders from ISO/IEC 38500^[17] which, in addition to recognizing individuals and organizations:

- acknowledges a group of people as a type of stakeholder which is important when understanding the collective viewpoints shared by a population of individuals that does not constitute an organization, i.e. in that the group does not benefit from a shared administration to represent that population; and
- encompasses stakeholder types that can be affected by the system, which is relevant but can extend beyond those who have needs or expectations for the systems, which implies some foreknowledge of the system.

This broader definition is important when considering the identification of stakeholders, some of whom can be unaware of the existence, goals or capabilities of the system.

The definition of the term "asset" in ISO/IEC 27000:2018^[1] is insufficient when considered in relation to stakeholders as discussed above. Instead, by using the term asset, this document refers to "anything that has value to a stakeholder". This extends the assumption of Reference [1] that only organizations would possess assets of value, whereas this can also be the case for individuals and groups of people.

Values, in the context of this document, are not limited to organizations (as per Reference [23]), but include the beliefs any stakeholder "adheres to and the standards that it seeks to observe".

Given the possibility of operating AI systems in pliable and dynamic fashion, approaches to the trustworthiness of AI need to focus on both gaining and maintaining trust. This can be achieved by using definitions that provide a clear context for specific characteristics of trustworthy AI, such that a change to the context can trigger a critical re-evaluation of the stated characteristic^[32]. In this sense, it is insufficient to simply refer to the "trustworthy AI", but to specify who trusts whom in what aspects of AI development and use. Such stakeholder contextualization can therefore apply to consideration of trustworthy AI characteristics such as transparency (see 9.2), explainability (see 9.3) and controllability (see 9.4). Contextualization requires the careful identification of stakeholders and a clear understanding of their involvement at different points in the AI system lifecycle and value chains.

Different stakeholders can hold differing views of the relative importance of different proposed characteristics for a trustworthy AI. The standardization of terms and a conceptual framework for trustworthy AI would therefore enable clear, unambiguous communication between different stakeholders, so that these differences in view can be understood and resolutions to these differences sought. Such stakeholder communication would address:

- how different stakeholder can be affected by AI technology deployed in a product or service;
- how any assets that are valued by different stakeholder are used or affected by the use of AI in a
 product or service;
- how the use of AI in a product or service relates to values held by different stakeholders.

6.2 Types

There is not yet a clear consensus on a typology of stakeholders related to the use of AI in products or services. In business, stakeholder theory^[33] highlights the benefit of an approach to decision-making that looks beyond the fiduciary obligation of management to generate profits for shareholders and considers benefits to other types of stakeholders in an organization, including: employees, customers, management, suppliers, creditors, government and regulators, society in general and the natural environment (as a proxy representing future generations).

In the context of AI, we can consider such stakeholder types in relation to the following distinct roles in the AI value chain (noting that a single stakeholder can undertake several such roles):

- data source: an organization or an individual providing data that is used to train an AI system;
- AI system developer: an organization or an individual that designs, develops and trains an AI system;
- AI producer: an organization or an individual that designs, develops, tests and deploys a product or a service that uses at least one AI system;
- AI user: an organization or an individual that consumes a product or a service that uses at least one AI system;
- AI tools and middleware developer: an organization or an individual that design and develop AI tools and pretrained AI building blocks;
- test and evaluation agency: an organization or an individual that offer independent testing and possibly a certification;
- the broader society in which the AI system is deployed (as even an accurate AI system can lead to a confirmation of existing inequalities);
- associations representing the viewpoints of individuals;
- governance organizations that monitor and study the usage of AI including national governments and international organizations, such as the International Monetary Fund (IMF).

6.3 Assets

It is possible to characterize stakeholders by the assets they value that play a role in or are affected by the use of AI in a product or service.

Tangible assets specific to AI can include:

- data used to train an AI system;
- a trained AI system;
- a product or service that uses one or more AI system;
- data used to test the AI-related behaviour of a product or service;
- data fed to a product or service operation, based on which AI-based decisions are made;
- computing resources and software used to train, test and operate AI systems;
- human resources with the skills to:
 - train, test and operate AI systems;
 - develop software used in or for those tasks; and/or
 - generate, annotate or select data needed for AI training.

Less tangible assets include:

- the reputation of and trust placed in, a stakeholder involved developing, testing or operating an AI system or the service or product that uses it;
- time, e.g. the time saved by the user of a product or service employing AI or time wasted in reacting to an inappropriate recommendation from an AI system;
- skills, which can become less valued due to automation enabled by an AI system;
- autonomy, which can be enhanced by more efficient provision of task related information by an AI system or which can be eroded, e.g. by persuasive content, such as advertising or political messages, targeted to an individual or a group of individuals, using AI profiling.

6.4 Values

Stakeholders can hold different views on the appropriate characteristics for a trustworthy AI system based on the different values they adhere to or seek to observe. Some proposals for trustworthy AI are grounded in a specific set of values established in a particular policy, such as the European Commission's High Level Expert Group working paper on Trustworthy AI^[34], which proposes principles grounded in the European Charter of Fundamental Rights. Different views of trustworthy AI can also result from different moral worldviews or systems of values. The relevance and impact of different worldviews, such as Western Ethics, Buddhism, Ubuntu, Shinto, on AI is still relatively unexplored^[35]. More generally, with respect to value-sensitive design^[36], a clear understanding of these differences in values is essential in communicating trustworthy AI characteristics at a global level.

7 Recognition of high-level concerns

7.1 Responsibility, accountability and governance

The development and application of AI systems represent an application of IT in a multi-stakeholder environment. To build and maintain trust in such an environment, it is important to define responsibilities and the accountability between stakeholders. As AI systems can exist in both complex international commercial value chains and across trans-national societal frameworks, it is important that all stakeholders share an understanding of the responsibilities they undertake towards other stakeholders and how they will be held accountable for those responsibilities. One of the main reasons for agreeing on such a framework is to be able to define decision-making points across the lifecycle of AI system.

Within an organization, the responsibilities for decisions and accountability for the outcomes of such decisions are typically captured in a governance framework. ISO/IEC 38500^[17] guides high-level decision-makers in an organization in understanding and fulfilling their legal, regulatory and ethical obligations in the use of IT. It defines the tasks of evaluating, directing and monitoring aspects of IT in implementing principles of responsibility, strategy, acquisition, performance, conformance and human behaviour. ISO/IEC 38505^[37] applies this model of IT governance to the governance of data. It does not specifically address the vulnerabilities of AI but does address some related issues relevant to data-driven AI, such as machine learning. There can be opportunities to further align the IT governance model from ISO/IEC 38500 with the need for trustworthy AI systems, especially in relation to their interaction with other societal decision-making frameworks and to their use in autonomous systems. The term "autonomous system" is used in this document to refer to any kind of systems that operates relatively independently and is not limited to cars or "machinery".

For example, a doctor can use AI to improve his/her diagnosis. The doctor can be accountable for the diagnosis because he/she is a qualified subject matter expert and, therefore, takes responsibility for factoring the output to an AI system in diagnostic decisions. On the other hand, an end-user applying for a job is not a subject matter expert and can have more difficulty in understanding why his/her application has been rejected. In this latter case, the chain of responsibility needs to be well identified.

To achieve trustworthiness of AI-driven autonomous systems, it is necessary to address responsibilities and accountability in event that an autonomous system fails^{[38][40]}. This allows holding relevant stakeholders legally accountable if an autonomous system causes harm. The European Group on Ethics in Science and New Technologies^[41] highlighted in their 2018 statement that an AI-driven system cannot be autonomous in the legal sense and a clear framework of responsibility and legal liability needs to be established to enable recourse for any harm caused by the operation of any autonomous system.

7.2 Safety

Safety is a critical aspect of trustworthiness. Therefore, consideration of safety aspects has high priority. Usually the higher the perceived risks of a system to cause harm is, the higher the demands on trustworthiness are.

AI systems, as any other systems, are expected not to cause any unintentional harm. This includes not only tangible harm (for example, to the health of living beings, to property and to the physical environment), but also intangible harm (for example, to social and cultural environments).

ISO/IEC Guide 51^[10] states that "All products and systems include hazards and, therefore, some level of residual risk. However, the risk associated with those hazards should be reduced to a tolerable level. Safety is achieved by reducing risk to a tolerable level which is defined in this Guide as tolerable risk." AI systems, which provided a certain level of autonomy, are often seen as more safety critical. However, the hazards and risks are application-dependent and not necessarily directly related to the level of autonomy (e.g. autonomous road vehicle vs. autonomous household vacuum cleaner).

The complete lifecycle of an AI system, from its design to its disposal, becomes subject to consideration for safety aspects. The AI system application, its intended use and reasonably foreseeable misuse, as well as the environment in which it is used, and the technologies that are used, become subject to careful consideration. ISO/IEC Guide 51^[10] defines "reasonably foreseeable misuse" as the use of a product or system in a way not intended by the supplier, but which can result from readily predictable human behaviour. It is possible for AI systems to introduce new risk due to AI specific vulnerabilities. This would lead to new measures to reduce the risk to a tolerable level due to AI specific behaviour such as non-transparent or non-deterministic decision processes. For a specific system, not only the AI part, but all used technologies and their interaction are subject to careful consideration. ISO/IEC Guide 51^[10] provides general guidance on achieving tolerable risks.

8 Vulnerabilities, threats and challenges

8.1 General

This clause describes potential vulnerabilities of AI systems and the threats associated with them. Vulnerabilities is defined by ISO/IEC $27000^{[1]}$ as weakness of an asset or control that can be exploited by one or more threats. Threats is defined by ISO/IEC $27000^{[1]}$ as potential cause of an unwanted incident, which may result in harm to a system or organization.

Different stakeholders use different terms to describe the concept of "vulnerability". These include risk sources, pitfalls, sources of failures, root causes and challenges.

Many vulnerabilities are related to the use of machine learning in AI systems. These include dependency on data, opaqueness of ML models and unpredictability. Specifically, the use of data can lead to new security threats and biased results.

Challenges related to the lack of "best practices" for design, development and deployment of AI systems can introduce additional or exacerbate existing vulnerabilities and threats.

Certain threats arise from the insufficient understanding of the technological capabilities of AI systems and their unfitting use by different stakeholders.

<u>Subclauses 8.2</u> to <u>8.10</u> describe the potential AI systems' vulnerabilities, threats and other challenges in more detail.

8.2 AI specific security threats

8.2.1 General

The development of AI has held both advantages and disadvantages for digital security. On one hand, AI technologies can be used to profile attackers and their malicious activities and then to devise security solutions for fighting them. On the other hand, advanced technology developed using AI and machine learning can be misused for malicious purposes. For instance, AI can be used to guess passwords and compromise digital accounts.

In addition to common IT security threats applicable to most systems (e.g. software bugs, hardware backdoors, data security breaches), certain AI systems, such as machine learning systems, can be vulnerable to specialized or targeted security threats. Such threats include the following^[43]:

- data poisoning that results in a malfunctioning AI system;
- adversarial attacks that abuse a benign AI system; and
- model stealing.

8.2.2 Data poisoning

In data poisoning attacks, attackers deliberately influence the training data to manipulate the results of a predictive model. Data poisoning attacks aim at letting the server train a bad model, which cannot detect the malicious attacks. This type of attack is especially valid in case the model is exposed to the Internet in an online mode, i.e. the model is continuously updated by learning from new data. Proper filtering of the training data can help to detect and filter out anomalous data and thus minimize the possible damage.

8.2.3 Adversarial attacks

One particular security threat associated with AI systems is the adversarial attack on the machine learning systems. An adversarial attack consists of providing slightly perturbed input data to a valid model, e.g. a slightly modified traffic sign to an autonomous vehicle system, in an attempt to trick it into misclassifying this input data.

The recent impressive advances in the field of ML, especially in the area of deep learning, have led to an increased interest in companies to apply ML algorithms in safety-critical and security-critical application contexts. Examples include the integration of semantic segmentation based on convolutional neural networks (CNN) into autonomous cars or into neural networks for medical diagnosis. Obviously, these new application contexts have extremely high demands on quality and quality assurance. Most of the time, it is not enough to prove high accuracy on well-crafted training, test and validation data sets. Besides handling the common cases of the given data distribution, it is necessary that the trained ML module is able to deal with rare corner cases or even with maliciously crafted input points^[44].

The publications of Szegedy et al.^[45] and Goodfellow et al.^[46] have shown that computer vision ML algorithms, in particular deep neural networks, can be susceptible to attacks based on adversarial examples (or adversarial perturbations).

These adversarial perturbations are created by an adversary with the help of an adversarial attack and often imply erroneous behaviour of the considered ML module when added to an ordinary input point. Furthermore, these adversarial perturbations are often hard to detect or even imperceptible to the human eye. The imperceptibility is not only challenging for the desired deployment in safetyand security-critical industries, but also hints at a crucial difference between the sensory information processing in humans and in artificial neural networks^[47]. Since the discovery of this vulnerability, a lot of different adversarial attacks and defences (defence strategies) have been published^{[48][49]}. It has become an arms race between attackers and defenders. Newly published defences against a set of existing attacks are often rendered useless within a few weeks due to the creation of stronger attacks^[50]. While such attacks are difficult to generalize, and they rely on close knowledge of the typically obscured internal network topology of production systems, they nonetheless warrant serious consideration from trustworthiness perspective.

8.2.4 Model stealing

Affecting both security and privacy, model stealing attacks are used to "steal" models by replicating their internal functioning. This is done by sending to the targeted model a high number of prediction queries and using the response received (the prediction) to train another model.

8.2.5 Hardware-focused threats to confidentiality and integrity

Machine learning applications are frequently subject to similar attacks as other sensitive applications. Typical software and hardware attacks on machine learning applications are digital attacks affecting confidentiality of the data and integrity of data and computation. There are other forms of attacks leading to denial of service (loss of availability) or causing leakage of information or leading to invalid computation.

Ensuring confidentiality and integrity of data and code, via traditional mechanism such as memory integrity and trusted platform modules (included in TEEs) is necessary but not sufficient to ensure confidentiality and integrity of the code and data of the machine learning engines – enforcing that the execution of the ML programs follows the programmed-intended logic is equally critical. For example, a control-flow attack on a ML application can defeat/circumvent ML model inference or can cause invalid training. A second category that is critical to enforce runtime integrity are mechanisms to prevent memory safety bugs. Logic flaws in programs can be leveraged for buffer overflows, use-after-free, out-of-bounds exploits which can lead to faulty operation of ML applications.

Threats to complex device models, including hardware accelerators, that can be used by machine learning applications need to be considered. In many cases, these accelerators or devices can be paravirtualized or emulated and in some cases cloud-based applications can benefit from using devices directly assigned to them. However, verification (via attestation) of such devices would help to ensure that the device is capable of upholding the privacy and security requirements of the ML applications. Hardware input/output (IO) memory management capabilities can be used to securely bind devices to workloads including DMA into protected memory. Future attack vectors that need attention include device spoofing, runtime memory remapping attacks and man-in-the-middle attacks.

8.3 AI specific privacy threats

8.3.1 General

The evolution of AI algorithms and the usage of big data have provided sophisticated solutions in many areas. Many AI techniques (e.g. deep learning) highly depend on big data since their accuracy relies, in part, on the amount of data they use. The misuse or disclosure of some data, particularly personal and sensitive data (e.g. health records) can have harmful effects on data subjects. Thus, privacy protection has become a major concern in big data analysis and AI. The challenge starts from the early stage of the data lifecycle (i.e. collecting and sharing data among different entities) to the last stage of data analysis and applying AI algorithms (e.g. risk of re-identification after analysing data from multiple data sources).

These privacy threats can result in negative affects to self-determination, dignity, freedom and fundamental rights of individuals.

8.3.2 Data acquisition

During data acquisition, the privacy threat is mainly about the amount of data to collect for the given purpose. One of the privacy principles, introduced in ISO/IEC 29100^[51] is the data minimization principle. Given the dependency of machine learning models on the availability of large amounts of rich quality data, preferably from a variety of data sources, it is challenging to limit the data acquisition.

In addition, the other privacy threat comes from the risk of the storage corruption. If an attacker compromises the storage, the privacy of the data subjects can be breached.

8.3.3 Data pre-processing and modelling

There exist potential privacy threats while processing the data:

- the inference of sensitive data from non-sensitive data by using machine learning and AI techniques;
- personal data is available from multiple sources. Although the data is de-identified, it is possible that AI re-identifies data using the inferences based on the data from the other sources.

8.3.4 Model query

Model stealing by querying the model for inappropriate reasons is described in <u>8.2.4</u>. Such security attacks are designed to expose confidential information represented by a ML model. This type of attack can be used to expose sensitive information about individuals turning it into a privacy attack.

Such attacks can happen throughout the whole model's lifecycle, including its development, deployment and operation. The attacks can be performed by both actors that are authorized to query the model and others that need to breach security to access to the model first.

Another threat is related to the inappropriate use of the model that was not accepted by individuals, such as profiling, sorting or classifying them, that can affect their social life (e.g. social services, credit cards).

8.4 Bias

Bias is defined as favouritism towards some things, people or groups over others. Bias typically arises from sources including human cognitive bias, societal bias and statistical bias (e.g. selection bias, sampling bias, coverage bias) or simply technical errors. Bias manifests in different stages of the development of an AI system and can take the form of data bias affecting the labels, the training data sets, missing features/labels, data processing issues or as architectural issues affecting models or combinations of models. Bias can also manifest as automation bias, that is, the over-reliance on the recommendations of AI systems. The effects of bias in the data can affect the model and lead to undesirable outcome that can reach from a decreased accuracy up to a complete misclassification for classification tasks. Removing these biases is not always possible and can produce wrong results. Bias caused by the training data set is often based on an incorrect application or disregard of statistical methods and rules.

Evaluation of bias requires that metrics are defined and measured for system performance in the context of specific groups of objects. Numerous metrics are available that are specific to this goal. However, it is essential to use a great care in selecting the metric to be used, as complex trade-offs can result in unintended outcomes. Examples are available where efforts to compensate for bias for a specific group (of objects) have led to an increase in bias in the context of another group.

Many examples of causes of bias are available, with related manifestations in AI systems and associated mitigation measures. The detailed description of this complex topic is subject to a detailed technical report that is under development.

8.5 Unpredictability

Predictability plays an important role in the acceptability of AI systems. The notion of predictability corresponds to the human capacity to infer the next actions of an AI system in a given environment. Trust in technology is often based on predictability: a system is trusted if it is possible to infer what the system does in a particular situation, even if one cannot explain why it is doing it. Conversely, trust would be reduced if a system operates unpredictably in familiar scenarios.

In an operating environment where the AI system interacts with humans and where human safety depends on that interaction, system predictability is necessary, not just desirable. The use of AI in

autonomous vehicles is an obvious use case, as the widespread adoption of AI-based autonomous vehicles is likely predicated on the ability of such vehicles to behave in a predictable fashion. Similarly, for the acceptability of collaborative robots in direct interaction with humans, human operators need to be able to predict robot behaviour to ensure operators' safety^[55].

In the case of human-driving cars, our cognitive mechanisms make fast and almost unconscious judgments about the likely actions of people and objects around us on the basis of experience, repetition and exposure to similar scenarios. Even slight changes in external behaviours can result in a level of unpredictability at odds with our experience. For instance, a self-driving car can collide with a non-autonomous car because of the inability of a human driver to discern the future actions of the autonomous car and vice versa.

Machine learning algorithms present specific challenges with regards to predictability compared to more traditional programming techniques. ML algorithms learn by analysing large amounts of data and discovering new patterns and solutions. The composition of training data and variations in underlying models in which patterns are realized, establishes parameters for the range of inputs that AI systems are capable of processing correctly. Scenarios that confuse the ML model can result in unpredictable behaviour, absent fail-safes or other override mechanisms. Further, in the case of continual learning or lifelong learning, the "logic" on which ML systems make decisions can evolve over time, introducing additional algorithmic unpredictability.

8.6 Opaqueness

Artificial Intelligence systems can exhibit many forms of opaqueness. Firstly, the AI model itself can be technically opaque, in that the decision procedures it uses are not easily interpretable by humans due to their nature. Secondly, if the data and data sources are not transparent, the behaviour of the whole system becomes opaque to an outside observer. Thirdly, an AI system is always implemented in a context of organizational practices, such as data collection, management, operationalization of AI results and system development. If these practices are undisclosed, even an interpretable AI model becomes an opaque system to users and other external stakeholders.

For a discussion of mitigation measures, see <u>9.2</u>.

8.7 Challenges related to the specification of AI systems

Most failures of a product originate the specification phase. Because this phase defines the complete product, including its capabilities and environment and its output serves as input to the implementation phase, failures made in this phase have a large impact and are difficult or impossible to correct in later phases of the product lifecycle.

Errors in this phase occur especially when the environment of the product has not been analysed completely or in enough detail. A complete analysis includes all environmental influences that can have an effect on the intended functionality of the product, but also the observance of safety and security threats as well as an investigation of the legal, regulatory and ethical framework of the product. In addition, it is important to consider performance and usability aspects for the intended use, taking into account any changes to the deployment environment as well as different user groups.

For the analysis of potential hazards and risks from AI systems based on methods of machine learning, it is essential to consider a failure of the system caused by bias in the training data or by erroneous training of the algorithm. In addition, risks can be avoided by observing the special features of the methods used later and formulating the task accordingly.

Attribution of risk and legal responsibility within legal systems is a complex task. There is a possibility that by using AI, the attribution process becomes more difficult or it creates changes in how we appreciate risk/responsibility.

Since AI systems are used in to solve complex tasks in heterogeneous environments, the creation of a complete and correct specification is essential. Specifying the aims and the level of explainability (for more detail, see <u>9.3</u>) would be an important component of any AI system specification.

Once the specification has been defined, it needs to be communicated to the individual actors involved in the project. Inconclusive definitions of the specification are therefore one more source of failures as this increases the risk of misinterpretations and the falsification of the specification through multiple informal transmissions. In general, the mental concepts that are written down in the specification are interpreted by the person who has to create a system on the basis of this specification. This creates a first mismatch between the ideal specification and the final design. Further mismatches are created when using machine learning as the final algorithm is created by concepts that are derived by a training process out of data.

The sum of these uncertainties makes it necessary that the specification contains verifiable and validatable requirements against which the resulting product would be tested.

8.8 Challenges related to the implementation of AI systems

8.8.1 Data acquisition and preparation

In the data acquisition phase, the data sources necessary to solve the problem are identified. Depending on the complexity of the problem to solve, it can be a challenge to find a representative set of data. In case data is coming from multiple sources, normalization or weighting issues can arise. Importantly, defects in handling of the data sources (which are an input to the model) cannot be detected during model evaluation, as it is often conducted in isolation rather than in an integrated environment.

At this point, the data set or sets used to train the models are checked and documented for how well they represent the data that the model will be run on.

After finding the necessary data, a set of tasks, often called data preparation tasks, are performed in order to clean the data and put it into the right format to be exploited by the model. An important aspect in this phase is to verify the quality of the data (e.g. missing data, duplications, inconsistent data or data in the wrong format).

8.8.2 Modelling

8.8.2.1 General

In the modelling phase, selected algorithms are trained in order to generate the candidate models. A model is the representation of a machine learning algorithm when trained with data. Indeed, it is a best practice to build several models and then select the one that performs best for the particular business problem under analysis. In order to generate an accurate model, a common technique is to split the available data into three groups: training data, validation data and test data. The training dataset, as the term suggests, is the portion of data that is used to train the model and ensure it is fit. The validation dataset is used in a following step to validate the predicting capacity of a trained model and to tune the model. Finally, the test dataset is used during the testing phase in order to provide a final evaluation of the trained, fit and tuned model.

With today's technology, building a machine-learning AI system involves the phases described in <u>8.8.2.2</u> to <u>8.8.2.5</u> often iteratively.

8.8.2.2 Feature engineering

In machine learning, a feature is an input variable that is used by the model to make predictions. Feature engineering is the process of transforming raw data into features that best represent the underlying problem to the predictive models, resulting in improved model accuracy on unseen data^[56]. Features are created via a sequence of data transformation steps (e.g. rescaling, discretization, normalization, data mapping, aggregations and ratios) usually involving some programming. Given that the features can be the result of several data transformation steps, the link with the original raw data can be difficult to reconstruct unless the process has been carefully documented.

Feature engineering heavily impacts the performance of the model, in a positive or in a negative way. For example, a single feature that contributes in a predominant way to the prediction of the model can affect the robustness of the model, since the final prediction strongly depends on the value of only that variable instead of being linked proportionally to all features. This can lead to inaccurate results.

8.8.2.3 Model training

Target leakage (also called data leakage) occurs when the training dataset contains some information related to the variable being predicted (target variable), that would not be the case in production. This can happen, for example, when the training data includes information that is not available at the time of the prediction (since the corresponding variable/feature is updated only after the target value is predicted). This can also occur when the target variable is inferred from the input data, through a proxy variable which cannot be included as a feature. Models with target leakage tend to be very accurate during evaluation but perform poorly in production.

The algorithm selected needs to be trained using the training data in order to build the model. The challenge related to this phase is building a model that provides a good representation of the training data with respect to the problem being solved or a model that is fit. In the training process, there is a risk of creating an overfit or underfit model. An overfit model is a model that has learned too many details and is so tightly fit to the underlying data set (including its noise or inherent error in the dataset), that it performs poorly at making predictions when new data comes in. This problem often happens when too many features have been selected as input for the model. On the other hand, underfitting occurs when the model has not captured the underlying patterns in the data and is therefore too generic for good predictions. This occurs more frequently when the model does not have enough relevant features. Therefore, in order to avoid becoming too specific (with too many features) or too vague (with not enough features), it is important to select the right features with the right amount of predictive information. Fitting the model is a challenge that arises during the training phase. However, the quality of predictions is measured during the validation and back-testing phases.

Other approaches to model selection and development include transfer learning, which aims to leverage knowledge of one task to learn a new task and federated learning, which aims to learn new models in a distributed and collaborative manner.

8.8.2.4 Model tuning and hyper-parameter optimization

During the training phase, the models are calibrated/tuned by adjusting their hyperparameters. Examples of hyperparameters are the depth of the tree in the decision tree algorithm, the number of trees in a random forest algorithm, the number of clusters k in the k-means algorithm, the number of layers in the neural network, etc. Selection of incorrect hyperparameters can be a source of failures of prediction models.

The quality of a model not only depends on its structure, the training algorithm and the data, a crucial factor is also the choice of the model's hyper-parameters. In some applications, the optimization of hyper-parameters has advanced the state of the art more than the learning algorithms. Hyper-parameter optimization usually forms an outer loop of the learning process.

8.8.2.5 Model validation & evaluation

After having tuned the models, these are evaluated against the validation datasets, in order to check their performance on data that is different from the dataset used for training. The simple model validation technique uses only one validation dataset. However, in order to build more robust models, a K-fold cross validation technique can be used. This technique consists of dividing the data into *k* subsets, each one of which is used as the validation set while the other *k*-1 subsets are combined to form the training set. The results of the *k* validation tests are compared to identify the highest performance and robust model (in terms of sensitivity to the noise in the training data). The selection of the model is based on its performance are the ROC AUC (area under curve), the confusion matrix (which compares the predicted values with the actual values from the test dataset) or the F-1 score (which is calculated based on the confusion matrix and represents the ideal cut-off between precision and recall).

In a separate back-testing phase, the model that has been selected after the modelling phase is once again tested with new data (the testing dataset) for final consistency. Some final settings to tune the model (like the cut-off threshold in classification problems, which defines the probability to fall in one class or the other and therefore the trade-off between false positives and false negatives) are defined together with the business users since they depend on the specific business application.

Production deployment typically takes place after the back-testing phase.

8.8.3 Model updates

After a model has been deployed into production, it can require an update based on the newly acquired data. It is important to continuously monitor the performance/accuracy of the model in order to promptly identify when the model needs re-training/updating. The model updates generally aim to make the model more robust and/or generalize the model to different tasks or to improve its accuracy against new data sets.

One straightforward method to update the model is to simply use both the initial and new data to retrain the model. There can be challenges with this approach, such as collecting all data in a central location, as well as high computation to retrain a new model based on a larger and growing volume of data. One approach to these challenges is incremental learning, in which existing models are extended based on new data. In general, data-efficient and computationally efficient algorithms to update and extend models based on new data is an active area of research.

The main risk to be aware of when updating a model is the impact on performance. The updated model would be validated and back-tested to ensure that there is no degradation relative to earlier performance on the initial task and that the performance on any new tasks is suitable for the specific business application. Moreover, it is important to ensure the full traceability and auditability of the different versions of the models deployed in production.

8.8.4 Software defects

Methods of artificial intelligence are based on the implementation of algorithms in software. Because of this, the development process shares the same pitfalls with every other software development process. Software defects can occur such as erroneous memory accesses and memory handling, erroneous inputs and outputs and erroneous data and control flows. As AI algorithms often require substantial computational resources, they are often implemented on multi- core systems. In these cases, concurrency bugs, such as race conditions, deadlocks and measuring effects ("Heisenbugs"), would also be considered.

8.9 Challenges related to the use of AI systems

8.9.1 Human-computer interaction (HCI) factors

There are many pitfalls that are based on human relating factors. According to Reference [57], it is possible to group these factors into four main categories:

- 1) use, when automation enables humans to achieve their goals;
- misuse, when over-reliance on automation perpetrates an unforeseen negative outcome. For example, misuse would be the individual being too reliant on automation and not paying attention to the road;
- 3) disuse, when under-reliance on automation perpetrates a negative outcome. For example, disuse would be the individual overriding the correctly behaving automation system and causing an accident;
- 4) abuse, when an automated system is set up without adequately respecting the end user's interests. For example, abuse would be design that does not allow the individual to easily override the automated system.

8.9.2 Misapplication of AI systems that demonstrate realistic human behaviour

AI systems can be designed to impersonate or emulate human characteristics and behaviours, such as handwriting^[58], voice^[59] and spoken or textual conversations^{[60][61]}. If misapplied by bad actors, these technologies can be used to deceive individuals. There are cases where chatbots or email-bots^[62] emulated humans to create the illusion of real human membership in a dating service.

8.10 System hardware faults

Hardware for AI systems needs to have robust fault tolerance. Faults in the hardware can be the source of violation of the correct execution of any algorithm implementation by corrupting both its control and data flow. In the case of AI, faults in hardware interfere with the correctness of algorithmic execution of both inference and training.

Evidence of hardware faults varies and can include errors such as data corruption, data loss or temporal data flow issues. Such errors can be attributed to a single issue or a combination of different types of failures and need to be further investigated in the context of AI.

Specifically, hardware faults can be permanent (permanent issue of a component or module in a system), transient (temporary malfunctions which disappear) or intermittent (ongoing intermittent issues) in nature. Hardware faults can also be benign or malicious resulting from random or systematic causes.

Faults that causes a unit to stop functioning can be benign classic hardware faults due to defective components. Far more insidious are faults that cause a unit to produce reasonable looking but incorrect, outputs or that cause a component to "act maliciously." These faults are soft errors – unwanted temporary state changes of memory cells or logic components that are usually caused by high-energy radiation from sources such as alpha particles from package decay, neutrons and external EMI effects like electromagnetic noise and electromagnetic beams, but can also be caused by internal cross talk between conductor paths or component parts or malicious injection of perturbations such as clock glitches.

Faulty drivers can introduce another dimension to hardware faults in computing based on erroneous software.

The sources and impact of such errors depends on both the AI applications and its deployment on the specific class of systems. AI applications are deployed on systems that range from end devices, mainly used for inference, to cloud-class compute and storage resources, used for both inference and training. In the lifecycle of an AI application, a trained model undergoes a number of transformations that specializes the AI applications to the specific system platform, e.g. a resource constrained end device.

Different fault models would account for the possible sources of error and subsequently for effective fault tolerant strategies. For example, real-time distributed systems tend to incorporate off-the-shelf hardware parts (e.g. general-purpose CPU, GPU and FPGAs), software (e.g. general purpose operating systems) and protocols (e.g. TPC/IP stack based protocols) to run AI applications. Sources of errors include data corruption, unintended repetition of messages, an incorrect sequence of messages, data loss, unacceptable delays, insertion of messages. In systems supporting asynchronous thread scheduling in hardware, such as GPUs, errors affecting the thread scheduler can have large effects, e.g. related to failing to meet system workload deadlines. Furthermore, the diagnosis of the memory can be difficult due to the specific system architecture aspects.

Other sources of errors that can influence the system operation are related to the AI applications lifecycle. For example, additional sources of errors occur during model transformation – when a trained model is mapped to an end device, e.g. a resource constrained embedded system, for example due to the need of specializing data or pruning the model.

9 Mitigation measures

9.1 General

Mitigation measures are the possible controls and guidelines that can mitigate known AI vulnerabilities described in <u>Clause 8</u>. Note that a certain control or a guideline can contribute to mitigation of several vulnerabilities.

A system behaving in a non-reliable way would not be considered as trustworthy. In some cases, the system can be functioning correctly, but producing corrupted output because of newly introduced incorrect input data. In this context, there would be control points to determine whether the trust is maintained or not. Such control points can be done regularly throughout AI system lifecycle or at the moments when the AI system is used for decision-making.

9.2 Transparency

Transparency provides visibility to the features, components and procedures of an AI system. Ideally, a transparent AI system would exhibit repeatable behaviour. Transparency involves making data, features, models, algorithms, training methods and quality assurance processes available for external inspection. Transparency enables stakeholders to assess the development and operation of an AI system against the values they wish to see upheld by AI processing. These values can be based on goals of fairness or privacy or can be derived from a particular stakeholder's ethical worldviews, such as virtue ethics or other global value system.

Integrating transparency into all levels of the AI processes helps ameliorate the problems caused by issues of opaqueness described in <u>8.6</u>. A transparent AI system informs the stakeholders where, why and what data are collected, especially personal data, provided such metadata was captured at the time of data collection. It can also inform stakeholders when decision-making is automated and explain the processing through which decisions are made. When processing personal data that result in decisions with a legal effect on the stakeholder, privacy regulations can require a transparent AI system to accept requests for human intervention in decision-making and thereby account for stakeholder views on that process. There are several levels and features of transparency which are defined for the development of different AI systems, e.g. in the field of open data.

The use of rating symbols, icons or marks for AI systems can help improve transparency for specific stakeholder groups. For example, the World Economic Forum and UNICEF joint initiative Generation AI^[63] suggests rating symbols for AI system used in children toys that is accessible to parents/carers. Explainability of the system is important in achieving such transparency.

Transparency of AI systems relates to making the data, features, algorithms, training methods and quality assurance processes available to external inspection by a stakeholder. In addition, the level of background knowledge of the stakeholder needs to be factored into the planning of how inspections are facilitated. It can, but not necessarily would, include an explanation of:

- how the AI mechanism under inspection works in general, e.g. how decision tree induction works;
- what model class and parametrizations are used;
- what particular variables or features are used by the model; or
- how a set of candidate variables or features were selected.

For a trained expert in machine learning, a short summarising explanation would suffice, specifying the model choice and variable selection procedure. For a layperson, an introductory course in AI and datadriven model inference would be essential for example, as well as an explanation how decision tree models work, in addition to the impact of parametrization and the selection of features and variables.

The key question of transparency is how it works and whether the algorithms that have been used are suitable for purpose. Transparency makes the data, features, algorithms and training methods available to external inspection. Transparency measures would aim to complement privacy and business interests to enhance the overall trustworthiness of AI^[64]. In case of opaque models, technical methods can exist to produce some degree of transparency or explainability for such a model^[65].

There might be no strict correspondence between the transparency and the explainability of an AI system and the degree of trust a stakeholder would place in that system. However, transparency and explainability provide important evidence and information, which helps stakeholders to form a judgement on their trust in an AI system.

9.3 Explainability

9.3.1 General

Although the explainability alone is not sufficient to guarantee the transparency of an AI system, it is an important component of a transparent AI system. Explanations of processes relevant to the development, implementation and use of an AI system, such as data gathering practices, self-auditing processes, value commitments and stakeholder engagement also play a role. Explainability of AI systems can be regarded as a sub-form of corporate transparency within corporate social responsibility.

It is possible to categorize the explanations of AI systems according to the aims of the explanation, including the context, the needs of stakeholders and types of understanding sought and by the mode of explanation.

9.3.2 Aims of explanation

An explanation is always an attempt to communicate understanding. The effectiveness of an explanation can be improved by tailoring its form to the context in which it is given, including the intended audience and the level of understanding it aims to $convey^{[66]}$.

An attempt to explain can offer multiple different, but equally valid modes of explanation, depending on whether stakeholders seek:

- a causal understanding of how a result is arrived at;
- an epistemic understanding of the knowledge on which the result is based; or
- a justificatory understanding of the grounds in which the result is offered as being valid.

The subject of explanation can include the AI system itself and the result produced by the system.

Explainable AI systems would aim to provide an understanding of the processes contributing to the truth, accuracy and reasonableness of its results beyond the inductive observation that the systems seem to work. The understanding of explanations by stakeholder can be assisted by adherence to appropriate guidelines and standards.

Explanations related to AI systems can also provide justification for the validity, appropriateness and legitimacy of its results and the decisions and actions taken on those grounds. Such explanations would aim to make an AI system more scrutable and contestable, especially for the stakeholders impacted by resulting decision and actions.

Explanations are not absolute but would be defined relative to a target model and the recipient of the explanation. Explanations are understood to be contrastive. Information would be presented to a human in such a way as to improve the fidelity of that human's mental model of a system to the system itself^{[66][71]}.

9.3.3 Ex-ante vs ex-post explanation

Ex-ante explains the general properties and features of a system, before use of said system. The AI system is explained ex-ante in a way that provides relevant information to stakeholders other than the developers, on the properties and features of a system, before use of said system.

Ex-post explanation of the properties and features that play a role in the making of a decision. Symbols enhance explainability and thus trustworthiness of AI.

Ex-ante and ex-post explanations serve different functions. Ex-ante explanation strives to establish trust that the system is well designed and serves its purpose. It aims to establish trust with the users and motivate the use of the AI system in the first place. Ex-post explanation, on the other hand, allows for the explanation of specific algorithmic results and the circumstances they were made in. That is, while ex-ante explanation is important for establishing trust in the AI system, it is impossible to achieve system's transparency without access to ex-post explanation as well.

Ideally, an AI system will provide consistency between its ex-ante and ex-post explanations. The properties and features claimed by the ex-ante explanation are evidenced by execution of specific system algorithms exposed through the ex-post explanation.

Subclause 9.3.4 concentrates on ex-post explainability.

9.3.4 Approaches to explainability

It is possible to categorize approaches to explainability based on the stage, scope and granularity of the generated explanations. Explanations can be generated during different stages of developing an AI model:

- 1) pre-modelling;
- 2) modelling; and
- 3) post-modelling.

Pre-modelling serves in the understanding of the data before building the model. A group of methods aims at understanding a given dataset to inform subsequent development of AI models (e.g. facets, embedding projector, dataset standardization, mathematical understanding of a dataset)^{[72]-[76]}.

Modelling stage serves in developing AI models that can explain their decisions or that are inherently interpretable^{[77]-[79]}.

Post-modelling stage serves to generate explanations about the decisions of a non-interpretable AI model^{[80]-[88]}.

The process of explaining an AI model can be described:

- locally, by explaining the model decision-making process for a given input/output pair; or
- globally, by explaining the inner logic of the model about a general concept or class of samples.

In addition, explanations can be generated at different levels of detail. Given a deep neural network, one level of explanation can discuss the role of each layer in the predicted output. A more detailed understanding can be obtained by inspecting the role of each neuron in a given layer^{[89]-[95]}.

9.3.5 Modes of ex-post explanation

9.3.5.1 General

Modes of explanation cab be classified as causal, epistemic and justificatory.

These three modes of explanation can be distinct, as an organization can produce a causal explanation, without having produced an epistemic or justificatory explanation. For example, the high saliency of a gender feature in the result of a credit decision algorithm gives a partial causal explanation of how the algorithm produced the decision, but it does not answer the questions of what functional role gender plays in one's credit-viability or by what standards it is valid to justify a credit-decision on that basis.

A full explanation of an AI system can therefore consist of all the following features:

- the chain of causal attributions which track how the algorithm produces a decision;
- the functional roles of the measured features in the modelled phenomenon;
- the ethical and other principles and standards by which an algorithmic output is justified.

The selection of such explanatory features depends on who the explanation is for, what the aims of the explanation are and what level of trust is pursued for the application.

9.3.5.2 Causal explanation: How something functions

For the goal of understanding how an AI system arrives at its results, an explanation consists of a chain of causal attributions explaining the mechanisms by which the input features are processed to produce the given result.

The result of tracking the causal chains in a machine learning process are dependent on the level of abstraction chosen. That is, qualitative properties (e.g. shape of object), computational metaphors (e.g. vector value) and physical matters-of-fact (e.g. charge state in a processor register) can all play a role in the causal history of an AI process and a causal explanation of how a result is produced can proceed at any of these levels^[96].

Which level of abstraction is useful, depends on one's explanatory goal. With an interpretable AI system, even the highest level of abstraction of the specific decision factors the system uses and the weight they bear on the final result can be reconciled with humanly meaningful qualitative properties. Furthermore, a causal explanation can support counterfactual interventions^[97]. That is, it can yield the understanding of how the produced result would change, were the input features modified.

9.3.5.3 Epistemic explanation: How we know it functions

For the goal of epistemic justification, that is, explanation of why an algorithmically produced result is true, a successful explanation tracks the functional or logical relationships in the modelled phenomenon. That is, it is not a description pertaining to the system itself, but a description pertaining to the features of the world which the system is about.

9.3.5.4 Justificatory explanation: On what grounds it functions

For an automated decision from an AI system, an explanation can provide a justification for the validity of the result. This involves going beyond causal and functional explanation to the societal context to communicate the principles, facts and standards on which the produced decision is grounded. Such an explanation communicates why the resulting decision is fair, valid and justified in light of the current state of affairs.

While this kind of justificatory explanation can refer to the AI systems' properties, like the algorithms, data used and decision features, it is incomplete without reference to institutional and social facts about the implementation of the system. This includes regulations, standards and organizational processes pertinent to the use case.

A successful justificatory explanation functions as an argument in support of the systematically produced result. Thus, a successful explanation is open to scrutiny and contestation and likewise, the result of the system is re-assessable in light of possible counter-arguments seeking reversal or redress.

9.3.6 Levels of explainability

The appropriate level of explainability of an AI system can be selected for the context of the use-case in which the system is applied. As such, clearly defined requirements for different levels of explanation can assist in the selection of the type of AI for an application based on its level explanatory power. As an example, non-interpretable systems that do not produce a meaningful causal explanation of their functioning, are not suitable to be used in products or services which expect a high level of explainability. The level of applicable explainability is something that is evaluated on a case-by-case basis.

In selecting the necessary level of explainability for an AI system, application considerations can include the following:

- the AI system uses sensitive personal data of individuals as its input;
- AI system results are used in a way that has significant impact on the welfare of individuals;
- the consequences of failures in AI-driven decision-making are significant;
- the application can result in the autonomy of the user or of third parties being restricted;
- the system has a non-trivial effect on bystanders and the wider society in which it is deployed, e.g. only showing certain job advertisements to men leads to increased gender inequality.

Levels of explanation can vary based on the specific needs of different stakeholder groups, the data aspects on which the AI system results are based, the need to obtain human intervention over decisions based on AI results, and the need for stakeholders to express their own views on, and challenge, such decisions.

9.3.7 Evaluation of the explanations

It is important also to consider the measurement of the quality of explanations. This includes considering the following aspects:

- continuity, for which the associated explanation for the predictions of nearby points would be nearly equivalent;
- consistency, where if we change the model such that the contribution of a certain feature on the predicted output is increased, the importance-score of that feature, estimated by the explainability method, would not be decreased;
- selectivity, where for importance-based explanations, it is desirable that the contribution score be distributed among the features that have the strongest impact on the generated prediction. That is, the removal of a feature (or a set of features) with highest relevance score, would result in a sharp change in the model output. This ensures that the correct features are distinguished as relevant in the generated explanation.

It is also important to consider the trade-off between the accuracy and understandability of an $explanation^{[98]-[105]}$.

9.4 Controllability

9.4.1 General

It is possible to achieve controllability by providing reliable mechanisms for an operator to take over control from the AI system. To achieve controllability, the questions to address first include who is offered what control over whose AI systems where multiple stakeholders are involved, e.g. the service provider or product vendors, the provider of the constituent AI, the user or an actor with regulatory authority.

We describe below the need to integrate the control points in the AI system lifecycle, as a step towards reliable decision-making.

9.4.2 Human-in-the-loop control points

Regarding the role of humans within the lifecycle of AI systems, two roles are particularly relevant as human-in-the-loop control points:

- decision makers having agency and autonomy in the final decision-making process to factor into account the outcomes of AI systems where they are used to augment human decision-making;
- domain experts given the opportunity to provide feedback to not only re-assess the level of trust of the system but also to improve the operation of the system. In this context, results checked/ contextualized by domain experts is important for AI systems because domain experts can be able to spot spurious correlations or rationalise why a system works in a certain way with data that is not available to the AI system.

9.5 Strategies for reducing bias

Many strategies exist to address bias:

- consideration of legal and other requirements relating to bias can be explicitly identified when defining system requirements, including setting appropriate thresholds;
- analysis of the provenance and completeness data sources can reveal risks and the processes used to collect or annotate data can be reviewed;
- technical techniques can be used as part of model training processes, to detected and mitigate bias;
- specific testing and evaluation techniques can be used to detect bias;
- trials or regular operational reviews can be used to detect bias related issues in the actual context of use.

Each of these approaches has advantages and disadvantages. Investigating the risk related to the biases and documenting the mitigation techniques helps to build trustworthiness on AI.

9.6 Privacy

Syntactic methods (such as k-anonymity) or semantic methods (such as differential privacy) are used to de-identify personal data^[52]. Even when the data is de-identified, when personal data is available from multiple sources, it is possible for AI to re-identify the data using the inferences based on the data from the other sources. For example, research^{[53],[54]} shows that *k*-anonymity can be insufficient.

Regardless of the initial de-identification approach, it is possible to manage the residual risk of reidentification with data-usage agreements between the parties receiving the data.

9.7 Reliability, resilience and robustness

Publication^[30] points to a system "ability" as one of the crucial components for achieving trustworthiness. Ability can be described as a system characteristic to perform a specific task and can be assessed in terms of several attributes including reliability, resilience and robustness.

Reliability is the ability of a system or an entity within that system to perform its required functions under stated conditions for a specific period of time^[106]. In other words, a reliable AI system produces the same outputs for the same inputs consistently.

With AI systems, as with other software systems types, hardware faults can affect the correct execution of the algorithm. Fault tolerance is the system's ability to continue to operate when disruption, faults and failures occur within the system, potentially with degraded capabilities. The aspect of the overall system that depends on a system or equipment operating correctly in response to its inputs is generally known as functional safety^[107].

Resilience is the ability of the system to recover operational condition quickly following an incident. Resilience relates to reliability, but the expected service levels and expectations are different. With resilience expectations possibly lower as defined by stakeholders, as well as offering recovery (see Reference [42], subclause 11.5).

For AI systems, robustness is often used to describe the ultimate ability of a system to maintain its level of performance under any circumstances including external interference or harsh environmental conditions. Robustness encompasses resilience, reliability and potentially more attributes, as related to proper operation of a system as intended by its developers. Obviously, the proper operation of a system is directly related or leads to the safety of its stakeholders in a given environment/context. For example, a robust ML-based AI system would have the ability to generalize on unknown inputs, e.g. an absence of overfitting. To achieve that, it is essential to train the model or models using large training datasets including noisy training data.

9.8 Mitigating system hardware faults

Robust and fault tolerant systems are achieved by different methods that are related to the architecture and detailed design of the hardware but also the whole development process. Therefore, every phase of a product's life cycle, especially the design and specification phase, is in scope.

One of these methods is to exploit redundancy to mask or otherwise work around failures, thus maintaining the desired level of functionality. Hardware faults can be dealt with by using hardware (e.g. *n*-plication at a course or fine-grain), information (e.g. check bits) or time (e.g. re-computation at different, usually random times) redundancy, whereas software faults are protected against by software redundancy (e.g. software diversity or other forms of moving target mitigation).

The former type of faults is mitigated by incorporating extra hardware into the design to either detect or override the effect of a failed component. Hardware redundancy can be static or dynamic. It can thus range from a simple duplication to complicated structures that switch in spare units when active ones become faulty.

To avoid the malicious effects of common cause failures, such as influences from environmental conditions or weaknesses of particular sensor technologies, more measures (e.g. the use of diversity) is necessary. In addition, various diagnostic measures can help to detect errors at runtime and to take countermeasures or to transfer the system to a safe state.

A comprehensive description of methods and processes for implementing fail-safe hardware and a description of certifiable functional safety levels can be found in IEC 61508^[107].

9.9 Functional safety

To ensure functional safety of a system, specific functionality can be introduced that performs safety related aspects. Such functionality can be an integral part of the control functionality of a system or a dedicated system that interfaces with the systems under consideration. For AI systems, safety-related functionality can, for example, monitor the decisions taken by the AI in order to ensure that they are in a tolerable range or bring the system into a defined state in case they detect problematic behaviour.

IEC 61508^[107] sets out a generic approach for all safety lifecycle activities for systems comprised of electrical and/or electronic and/or programmable electronic elements that are used to perform safety functions. It is the base for product and application sector international standards, dealing with such safety-related systems. ISO 26262^[108], IEC 62279^[109] and IEC 61511^[110] are examples for sector-specific adaptation for the automotive, railway and process industry. IEC 61508^[107] is applicable to all electrical and/or electronic and/or programmable electronic (E/E/PE) safety-related systems irrespective of the application. It is mainly concerned with the such systems whose failure can have an impact on the safety of persons and/or the environment. However, it is recognized that the consequences of failure can also have serious economic implications and, in such cases, this document can be used to specify any E/E/PE system used for the protection of equipment or product.

9.10 Testing and evaluation

9.10.1 General

Different approaches to testing and evaluation of AI systems exist. While their applicability and effectiveness can differ case by case, a combination of multiple approaches would typically be needed to achieve acceptable levels of trustworthiness.

9.10.2 Software validation and verification methods

9.10.2.1 General

To achieve trustworthiness, traditional (non-AI) software systems rely on the following two axes:

- an architecture that allows redundancy or monitoring of critical functions; and
- the validation and verification of the code, which consists of demonstrating through an engineering approach that the executable code meets a need and is fully tested. The demonstration currently relies on the fact that the behaviour of the system is known and deterministic.

According to Reference [111], validation is "confirmation, through the provision of objective evidence, that the requirements for a specific intended use or application have been fulfilled. Note 1: the right system was built." Verification is the "confirmation, through the provision of objective evidence, that specified requirements have been fulfilled. Note 1: the system was built right"^[24].

Software systems are also subjected to formal software validation, verification and testing methods, such as defined in Reference [111] The primary goals of software tests are stated in Reference [111]:

"Provide information about the quality of the test item and any residual risk in relation to how much the test item has been tested; to find defects in the test item prior to its release for use; and to mitigate the risks to the stakeholders of poor product quality."

By design, AI systems are often less deterministic than traditional software systems and rarely exhaustively explainable. The software of an AI system comprises both AI and non-AI components.

While all components of an AI system need to follow accepted software and hardware practices (including unit and functional tests) to operate correctly, its AI components would use a modified version of these practices as discussed below.

In the case of AI systems, it is necessary for functional tests to be able to handle uncertainty when applicable. It is a challenge to specify and test the requirements of non-deterministic software components using existing standards and practices. This is known as an "oracle problem" and can be described as difficulties in establishing whether an individual test has met its success criteria. The prevalence of this issue in AI systems suggests that new standardization efforts can be initiated to encourage new verification and validation techniques.

9.10.2.2 Formal methods

It is possible to use formal methods to test and evaluate artificial neural networks for the purpose of software validation and verification. To do so, several metrics can be used, such as:

- uncertainty, which correlates to variation of response of the network in order to check if its generalization does not introduce unstable behaviour;
- maximum stable space, which correlates to the ability of the AI system to prove that the classification done will be stable around the training set.

9.10.2.3 Empirical testing

Various techniques exist for empirical testing of non-deterministic solutions for the purpose of software validation and verification, including:

- metamorphic testing a technique that establishes relationships between inputs and outputs of the system and relies on running multiple iterations of testing and comparing the results. This is typically used on systems which do have an oracle problem^[112];
- expert panels where AI systems are built to replace the judgement of experts, panels are established to review the test results. This approach introduces additional challenges, e.g. when experts disagree^[113];
- benchmarking a technique that measures the performance of a system on carefully designed data sets that are publicly available and/or used for testing different systems competitively^[114]. In pattern recognition and similar applications of AI methods, benchmarking has been an established practice for establishing trust in a certain method^[115].

9.10.2.4 Intelligence comparison

When no automated evaluation method is available, comparison of the applied intellectual abilities of an AI system and human can provide confidence in AI system quality by confirming the functionality of the AI system. This approach relies on a comparison of certain indicators with a given criteria threshold. Various methodologies can then be applied (for example the concordance coefficient, Pearson's test) over various environments (for example "sandbox" or physical containment).

9.10.2.5 Testing in simulated environment

In some cases, when the task to be performed by an AI system is characterized by physical action on the environment (e.g. for AI embedded in a robot), performance evaluation and compliance analysis with risk-related requirements needs to be performed in a real or representative environment. To determine the operating perimeter of the embedded AI, which is needed to promote the acceptability of such intelligent mechatronic systems, it is possible to carry out tests in controlled environments. Physical tests in climatic chambers, vibration, shock and constant acceleration tests can also be performed to evaluate the performance of systems under extreme conditions and to accurately determine operating boundary conditions. For the evaluation of AI systems in open and changing environments, having an almost infinite number of configurations that are possible to encounter, the development of virtual test environments allowing validation by simulation can also be useful.

9.10.2.6 Field trials

Due to the difference between testing environments and actual operating conditions, field trials are often a very effective way to improve the quality of the deployed system by testing its performance, efficiency or durability.

Some prominent examples and areas are:

- facial recognition trials [116];
- tests of decision support systems for agricultural applications^[117];
- practice for testing driverless cars^{[118],[119]};
- tests of speech and voice recognition systems^{[120],[121]};
- health robotics^[122];
- measuring the cognitive workload of chatbots (vocal assistants, etc.)^[123]; and
- testing intelligent tutoring systems^[124].

Field trials for AI systems vary greatly with respect to methodology, number of users or use cases involved, status of the responsible organization/persons and documentation of the results. Whether field trials can be applied as a measure to improve the quality of AI systems depends on the risks associated with the application of such systems. In many applications, A/B testing is used as a technique to deliver different versions of systems to different users, in order to compare the performance of the system.

Beyond strict rationality of the AI software built, acceptability to humans needs to be taken into account and field trials can help to achieve that. In addition, the failure of an AI system on a functional test can be unnecessary or can be impossible to resolve. AI systems showing variable results can be regarded as useful for their intended purpose and the ability of the system to achieve the planned and desired result of an AI system cannot always be measurable by conventional approaches to software testing.

Another fundamental difference between many AI systems and conventional systems is that the latter are designed to be developed, produced and quality controlled to strictly meet certain specifications. Traditional software is designed to be reproducible in its behaviour, whereas AI systems instead seek generalizability. This leads to challenges in empirical testing and field trials can be more effective at assessing quality.

How to deal with the uncertainty of a product's results and the risks of its deployment are subjects of many regulations in the medical domain. Medical AI systems can be required to comply with ISO 14155^[125]. They can have to undergo "clinical investigations", a procedure that resembles "clinical trials"^{[126],[127]}. This is true for other domains as well, such as nuclear systems and flight control systems.

9.10.2.7 Comparison to human intelligence

In cases when an AI system is designed to automate human activity associated with data processing and decision-making, one of the ways to validate an AI system is by comparison to human intelligence capabilities. Such an approach can allow different stakeholders, primary AI systems' users, outside parties and regulators in the AI implementation area (including regulatory authorities) to trust AI systems with carrying out some application tasks associated with data processing and decision-making that previously were carried out primarily by humans.

Examples of when comparison to human capabilities would be helpful are activities that are traditionally licensed, such as operating a motor vehicle or healthcare. Allowing autonomous vehicles to drive on city streets or an autonomous system to make any treatment, would happen only if there is an evidence that the AI system conducting these activities performs not worse than a human. Such an approach allows for the following:

- AI systems' users and stakeholders can expect that the AI system's quality, while performing an information processing task, are not worse than the quality of the solution of the same problem performed by a human-operator;
- third parties can expect that the operation of an AI system will not cause damage to people and material goods.

It would be able to conclude that an AI system is not worse than human capabilities, while performing some application tasks associated with data processing and process safety, if AI statistical metrics are not worse than a defined threshold value.

To obtain such threshold values and confidence in process safety of AI systems, it is important to use representative data samples that reflect the nature of the applied information processing task, to which the AI system or natural human intellect are applied.

9.10.3 Robustness considerations

A definition of robustness is "the ability of a system to maintain its level of performance under any condition". In order to understand what robustness is in a more general sense, it is important to note that what AI systems are commonly used for is, for example, to infer knowledge (symbolic approach) or to generalize from data (sub-symbolic approach).

The main principle is that an AI system is expected to be able to work on data that is not known in advance and under contexts that can vary considerably. An AI system is expected to deal with working conditions that can vary a lot and its robustness corresponds to its ability to continue to operate according to its design. Depending on the type of AI system, different metrics are needed to assess the robustness of the system.

When an AI system is used to perform interpolation, its robustness is viewed as its "ability to have acceptable metrics of amplitude of response on any valid input". This means that it is expected that the AI system does not exhibit erratic behaviour in its interpolation.

When an AI system is used to perform classification, its robustness is viewed as its "ability to assign consistent classification on both known inputs and inputs within a certain range". This means that it is expected that the AI system is able to properly conduct classification on both known and unknown inputs as long as they (the unknowns) are not too different from the known inputs.

When an AI system is used to perform a solving task, its robustness is viewed as its "ability to have a still effective solution after an acceptable change of the initial problem". This means that it is expected that the AI system is able to produce acceptable solutions to different problems as long as they are not too different from the original problem.

When an AI system is used to perform scoring, its robustness is viewed as the "ability to assign consistent confidence measures of ranking on both known inputs and inputs within an acceptable range". This means that, in the case of unknown inputs and outputs, it is expected that the AI system assigns a score that is not radically different from a score being assigned to known inputs and unknown inputs as long as they are not too different from the known inputs.

9.10.4 Privacy-related considerations

In addressing privacy threats in AI, privacy metrics help to evaluate levels of privacy and amount of protection provided by the system. Defining and applying privacy metrics aims at addressing this challenge. There are various privacy-preserving machine learning or privacy-enhancing techniques in AI to protect sensitive data in different domains. The purpose of defining privacy metrics is to quantify the data privacy level that results in improving the privacy model within a specific AI model^{[128],[129]}. Technically, a privacy metric considers different properties of data and yields a value that represents the privacy level in the system. The advantage of privacy metrics is the ability to compare different privacy-preserving techniques, evaluate different methods within a specific domain and to minimize the privacy exposure. Privacy metrics are useful when sensitive data is threatened by an adversary. Privacy metrics differ considering the data source, aspects of privacy they evaluate and threats by an adversary.

9.10.5 System predictability considerations

Some of the test and validation approaches described above are essential for assessing the predictability of an AI system. Predictability can be measured through subjective explicit feedback from questionnairebased experiments where participants are asked to infer the goals and predict the future actions of a robot, for example^[130]. Other metrics can be used, such as the reaction time for a user to determine the intention of an AI system and react accordingly, assuming that shorter reaction times indicate higher predictability. The gaze behaviour also gives an indirect indication of the robot predictability, assuming that the more often and the longer the robot is watched by a participant, the less it is predictable^[131]. Testing the AI system on a large number of combinations of environmental conditions would allow for a more complete characterization of its behaviour. Based on this characterization, users know what to expect from the AI system, which facilitates predictability.

9.11 Use and applicability

9.11.1 Compliance

The need for compliance is, in part, attributed to the various standards and regulations that are already in operation in various industries. AI systems need to take into account existing regulations and compliance standards and not be judged in isolation of the use case.

9.11.2 Managing expectations

Expectation management is necessary to avoid breakdown of trust because the system was not able to perform to unrealistic expectations. This requires clarity about the realistic capability of the AI system, including the range of inputs for which a reliable output is expected and the certainty of outputs (especially for systems that rely on statistical inference).

9.11.3 Product labelling

Product and system labelling (including the links to up-to-date information) can be essential for the safety of both the users and the AI system providers:

- that the end user is interacting with an AI agent and declaring the intent/purpose of AI system;
- risks and limitations of the model;
- re-training frequency as necessary;
- date when last performance assessment was done;
- source and date of training data^[132].

9.11.4 Cognitive science research

Based on the discussion in this subclause, application specific guidance and considerations are essential to achieve the right level of trustworthiness and the correct use of the systems. Nevertheless, there are several recognized patterns of interaction between the quality of a system and its potential for misuse or disuse. For instance, heavily reliable systems are known to inspire over-reliance leading to misuse (such as in aviation), whereas unreliable systems (such as EHR) are known to inspire mistrust and hence disuse^[133]. The same pattern holds for other metrics such as robustness, resilience and accuracy - better systems inspire trust, which can cause systemic failure in situations the automated system is not built to handle.

As a result, keeping human factors in view, it is best to take a nuanced view of optimizing these metrics in human-facing AI systems. This view would draw on human-computer interaction (HCI) and cognitive science research to yield useful results and potentially scientifically justified standards.

10 Conclusions

The realization of the potential benefits of AI systems can be impeded by a lack of trust from customers, users and society in general in the reliability, effectiveness, fairness and even the intent of AI applications. Business, governmental, societal and ethical concerns can, if not addressed systematically, erode trust in AI. Such concerns can be driven by vulnerabilities exhibited by ML-based AI systems, e.g. bias, unpredictability and opaqueness. Since many ML applications are driven by big data, data privacy and other data management issues, e.g. data provenance and quality, can become major concerns in building and using AI systems. To improve the trustworthiness of AI, the ML and data vulnerabilities need to be explicitly considered and addressed in policies, processes and on a per-use-case basis.

The potential effect of AI vulnerabilities on stakeholders needs to be examined to decide whether the use of AI would be appropriate in a specific case. An organization developing or using AI can apply a risk-based approach to identify possible impacts to the organization, to its partners, to the intended users

and to society and to mitigate the risks appropriately. It is important that all stakeholders understand the nature of the potential risks and the mitigation measures implemented.

Quantifiable measurements of quality and repeatable models of process that can contribute to building and maintaining trust in AI systems are yet to be established. It is essential to apply the existing and emerging methodologies to improve the robustness of AI systems to the level specified.

In conclusion, this document demonstrates that trustworthiness of AI systems and technologies relies on both addressing stakeholder concerns regarding AI and its use of data in a transparent and accessible way, and building AI systems that are technically robust, controllable and verifiable over their entire lifecycle.

Annex A

(informative)

Related work on societal issues

In addressing the trustworthiness of AI in relation to societal issues, a large body of multidisciplinary work exists already, including technology ethics; research and innovation ethics (often referred to as responsible research and innovation); accountable algorithms; and data ethics and data protection within data governance. The intent and scope of these other works is, in many cases, on a higher level than providing standards to enable developers, employees, customers, users and society in general to efficiently and accurately determine the level of trust they would place in any given service or product that uses AI.

Examples of the existing work include the following.

- IEEE have produced a comprehensive analysis of issues around ethically aligned design of autonomous and intelligent systems^[134]. This aims to develop professional ethics. So, while it offers relevant input in areas of accountability, transparency, verifiability, predictability, alignment with societal norms and value and design methodologies.
- There is a strong body of practice and evolving harmonization work in responsible research and innovation (RRI) which spans all scientific endeavours but which is targeted in the first instance on those supported public funding^[135]. While these offer well-grounded approaches that can inform techniques needed to develop trust in AI, it also covers issues specific to scientific publishing, training and gender balance amongst researchers, open research data and animal testing, that are out of scope. Experience related to applying RRI in privately funded development would also be a priority^{[136],[137]}.
- The goal of ISO/IEC AWI 38507^[138] is to assist in providing the context of use for governance of AI types of decisions.

Bibliography

- [1] ISO/IEC 27000:2018, Information technology Security techniques Information security management systems Overview and vocabulary
- [2] ISO/IEC 11557:1992, Information technology 3,81 mm wide magnetic tape cartridge for information interchange Helical scan recording DDS-DC format using 60 m and 90 m length tapes
- [3] ISO/IEC 2382:2015, Information technology Vocabulary
- [4] ISO/IEC/IEEE 15939:2017, Systems and software engineering Measurement process
- [5] ISO/IEC 21827:2008, Information technology Security techniques Systems Security Engineering — Capability Maturity Model® (SSE-CMM®)
- [6] IEC 61800-7-1:2015, Adjustable speed electrical power drive systems Part 7-1: Generic interface and use of profiles for power drive systems Interface definition
- [7] ISO 5127:2017, Information and documentation Foundation and vocabulary
- [8] ISO 9000:2015, Quality management systems Fundamentals and vocabulary
- [9] ISO/IEC 10746-2:2009, Information technology Open distributed processing Reference model: Foundations — Part 2:
- [10] ISO/IEC Guide 51:2014, Safety aspects Guidelines for their inclusion in standards
- [11] ISO 13702:2015, Petroleum and natural gas industries Control and mitigation of fires and explosions on offshore production installations Requirements and guidelines
- [12] ISO 10018:2020, Quality management Guidance for people engagement
- [13] ISO 18115-1:2013, Surface chemical analysis Vocabulary Part 1: General terms and terms used in spectroscopy
- [14] ISO 31000, Risk management Guidelines
- [15] ISO 18646-2:2019, Robotics Performance criteria and related test methods for service robots Part 2: Navigation
- [16] ISO 8373:2012, Robots and robotic devices Vocabulary
- [17] ISO/IEC 38500:2015, Information technology Governance of IT for the organization
- [18] ISO/IEC/IEEE 15288:2015, Systems and software engineering System life cycle processes
- [19] ISO/IEC 25012:2008, Software engineering Software product Quality Requirements and Evaluation (SQuaRE) Data quality model
- [20] ISO/IEC 25010:2011, Systems and software engineering Systems and software Quality Requirements and Evaluation (SQuaRE) System and software quality models
- [21] ISO/IEC/TR 22417:2017, Information technology Internet of things (IoT) use cases
- [22] ISO/IEC/IEEE 24765:2017, Systems and software engineering Vocabulary
- [23] ISO 22316:2017, Security and resilience Organizational resilience Principles and attributes
- [24] ISO/IEC/TR 29110-1:2016, Systems and software engineering Lifecycle profiles for Very Small Entities (VSEs) — Part 1: Overview

- [25] ISO 10303-11:2004, Industrial automation systems and integration Product data representation and exchange Part 11: Description methods: The EXPRESS language reference manual
- [26] UNITED NATIONS ENVIRONMENT PROGRAMME (UNEP) *Rio Declaration on Environment and Development*, 1992 (<u>http://www.jus.uio.no/lm/environmental.development.rio.</u> <u>declaration.1992/portrait.a4.pdf</u>)
- [27] ITU-T Y.3052, Overview of Trust Provisioning in ICT Infrastructures and Services, 2017 (https:// www.itu.int/rec/T-REC-Y.3052/en)
- [28] IEEE 1012:2016, IEEE Standard for System, Software and Hardware Verification and Validation
- [29] MOHAMMADI N. et al. *Trustworthiness Attributes and Metrics for Engineering Trusted Internet-Based Software Systems*, 2014. Communications in Computer and Information Science. 453. 19-35. 10.1007/978-3-319-11561-0_2 (https://www.researchgate.net/publication/267390448 _Trustworthiness_Attributes_and_Metrics_for_Engineering_Trusted_Internet-Based_Software _Systems)
- [30] COLQUITT J., SCOTT B., LE PINE J. A, Trust, Trustworthiness and Trust Propensity: A Meta-Analytic Test of Their Unique Relationships With Risk Taking and Job Performance, *The Journal of applied psychology*, 2007. **92**. 909-27. 10.1037/0021-9010.92.4.909 (https://www.researchgate .net/publication/6200985_Trust_Trustworthiness_and_Trust_Propensity_A_Meta-Analytic _Test_of_Their_Unique_Relationships_With_Risk_Taking_and_Job_Performance)
- [31] MARR B. What Is Deep Learning AI? A Simple Guide With 8 Practical Examples, 2018 (https://www .forbes.com/sites/bernardmarr/2018/10/01/what-is-deep-learning-ai-a-simple-guide-with-8 -practical-examples)
- [32] O'KEEFE K., DARAGH O Brien, *Ethical Data and Information Management: Concepts, Tools and Methods*, Kogan Page pp. 46-47, 214-218, 262-263, 2018
- [33] FREEMAN R.E., MCVEA J. A Stakeholder Approach to Strategic Management, 2001, Darden Business School Working Paper No. 01-02
- [34] The European Commission High Level Expert Group on Artificial Intelligence *Draft Ethics Guidelines for Trustworthy AI*, Working Document for stakeholder' consultation, Brussels, December 2018
- [35] IEEE EAD v2, *Ethically Aligned Design Version II Request for Input*, The IEEE Global Initiative on Ethics of Autonomous and Intelligent Systems, 2018
- [36] BORNING A., MULLER M. *Next steps for Value Sensitive Design*, 2012. Proceedings of CHI, 1125-1134. New York, NY, ACM Press, 2012
- [37] ISO/IEC 38505-1:2017, Information technology Governance of IT Governance of data Part 1: Application of ISO/IEC 38500 to the governance of data
- [38] WINIKOFF M. *How to make robots that we can trust,* 2018 (<u>http://theconversation.com/how-to</u>-make-robots-that-we-can-trust-79525)
- [40] DOSHI-VELEZ F. et al. Accountability of AI Under the Law: The Role of Explanation, SSRN Electronic Journal, 2017
- [41] European Group on Ethics in Science and New Technologies *Statement on Artificial Intelligence, Robotics and 'Autonomous' Systems*, 2018 (doi:10.2777/531856)
- [42] ISO/IEC 30141:2018, Internet of Things (loT) Reference Architecture
- [43] Commission de Surveillance du Secteur Financier *Artificial Intelligence: opportunities, risks and recommendations for the financial sector,* 2018

- [44] PEI K. et al. Towards Practical Verification of Machine Learning: The Case of Computer Vision Systems, 2017
- [45] SZEGEDY C. et al. Intriguing properties of neural networks, 2014
- [46] GOODFELLOW I. et al. Explaining and Harnessing Adversarial Examples, 2015
- [47] BRENDEL W., RAUBER J., BETHGE M. Decision-Based Adversarial Attacks: Reliable Attacks Against Black-Box Machine Learning Models, 2018
- [48] AKHTAR N., MIAN A., Threat of Adversarial Attacks on Deep Learning in Computer Vision: A *Survey*, 2018
- [49] YUAN X. et al. Adversarial Examples: Attacks and Defences for Deep Learning, July 2018
- [50] RAGHUNATHAN A., STEINHARDT J., LIANG P. Certified Defenses against Adversarial Examples, 2018
- [51] ISO/IEC 29100:2011, Information technology Security techniques Privacy framework
- [52] ISO/IEC 20889:2018, Privacy enhancing data de-identification terminology and classification of techniques
- [53] TRUTA T.M., VINAY B. *Privacy Protection: p-Sensitive k-Anonymity Property*, 22nd International Conference on Data Engineering Workshops (ICDEW'06), Atlanta, GA, USA, 2006, pp. 94-94
- [54] ROCHER L., HENDRICKX M., de MONTJOYE Y., Estimating the success of re-identifications in incomplete datasets using generative models, *Nature Communications* 10, Article number: 3069, 2019
- [55] BERGMAN M., VAN ZANDBEEK M. Close Encounters of the Fifth Kind? Affective Impact of Speed and Distance of a Collaborative Industrial Robot on Humans, Human Friendly Robotics, p. 127-137. Springer, Cham, 2018
- [56] BROWNLEE J. Ph.D., *Discover Feature Engineering, How to Engineer Features and How to Get Good at It,* Machine Learning Mastery, 2014 (<u>https://machinelearningmastery.com/discover-feature</u> <u>-engineering-how-to-engineer-features-and-how-to-get-good-at-it/</u>)</u>
- [57] PARASURAMAN R., RILEY V. A., Humans and automation: Use, misuse, disuse, abuse, *Human Factors*, vol. **39**, pp. 230–253
- [58] HAINES T. S.F., MAC AODHA O., BROSTOW G. J. *My Text in Your Handwriting*, University College London, Transactions on Graphics, 2016 (<u>http://visual.cs.ucl.ac.uk/pubs/handwriting/</u>)
- [59] VAN DEN OORD A. *WaveNet: A Generative Model for Raw Audio,* 2016 (<u>https://deepmind.com/</u><u>blog/wavenet-generative-model-raw-audio/</u>)
- [60] WAGNER K. Someone built chatbots that talk like the characters from HBO's 'Silicon Valley', 2016 (https://www.recode.net/2016/4/24/11586346/silicon-valley-hbo-chatbots-for-season-3 -premier)
- [61] DORMON B. The AI that (almost) lets you speak to the dead, 2016 (https://arstechnica.com/ information-technology/2016/07/luka-ai-chatbot-speaking-to-the-dead-mind-uploading/).
- [62] NEWITZ A. Ashley Madison code shows more women and more bots, 2015 (https://gizmodo.com/ ashley-madison-code-shows-more-women-and-more-bots-1727613924)
- [63] World Economic Forum & UNICEF Innovation Centre *Generation AI*, (<u>https://www.weforum.org/</u>projects/generation-ai, <u>https://www.unicef.org/innovation/stories/generation-ai</u>)
- [64] PEARL J. Theoretical Impediments to Machine Learning With Seven Sparks from the Causal Revolution, ArXiv:1801.04016 [Cs, Stat], January 2018 (http://arxiv.org/abs/1801.04016]

- [65] GUIDOTTI R. et al., A Survey of Methods for Explaining Black Box Models, *ACM Computing Surveys* **51**:1–42, 2019
- [66] ACHINSTEIN P., <u>The Nature of Explanation</u>, 1985, Oxford University Press, 2017 (<u>https://books.google.fi/books?id=TkULPY-xMNsC</u>)
- [67] ADADI A., BERRADA M. 2018, Peeking Inside the Black-Box: A Survey on Explainable Artificial Intelligence (XAI), *IEEE Access*; **6**:52138-60
- [68] DOSHI-VELEZ F., KIM B. 2017, Towards A Rigorous Science of Interpretable Machine Learning, arXiv 1702.08608
- [69] LIPTON Z. C., The mythos of model interpretability, *Communications of the ACM*, vol. **61**, no. 10, pp. 36–43, 2018
- [70] DHURANDHAR A. et al. 2017, *TIP: Typifying the Interpretability of Procedures*, arXiv preprint arXiv:1706.02952
- [71] MILLER T. *Explanation in artificial intelligence: insights from the social sciences,* 2017, arXiv preprint arXiv:1706.07269
- [72] <u>https://pair-code.github. io/facets/</u>
- [73] https://projector.tensorflow.org/
- [74] HOLLAND S. et al. 2018, *The Dataset Nutrition Label: A Framework To Drive Higher Data Quality Standards*, arXiv preprint arXiv:1805. 03677
- [75] GEBRU T. et al. 2018, *Datasheets for Datasets*, arXiv preprint arXiv:1803. 09010
- [76] SECK I. et al. 2018, *Baselines and a datasheet for the Cerema AWP dataset*, arXiv preprint arXiv: 1806.04016
- [77] ANGELINO E. et al. 2018, Learning certifiably optimal rule lists for categorical data, *Journal of Machine Learning Research*, **18**(234), pp.1-78
- [78] VAUGHAN J. et al. 2018, Explainable Neural Networks based on Additive Index Models, arXiv preprint arXiv:1806.01933
- [79] KIM B., KHANNA R., KOYEJO O. 2016, *Examples are not enough, learn to criticize! criticism for interpretability*, Proc 30th Int Conf Neural Inf Process Syst:2288–96
- [80] RIBEIRO M.T., SINGH S., GUESTRIN C. 2016, August, *Why should I trust you?: Explaining the predictions of any classifier*, Proceedings of the 22nd ACM SIGKDD international conference on knowledge discovery and data mining (pp. 1135-1144), ACM
- [81] KIM B. et al. 2018, July, Interpretability beyond feature attribution: Quantitative testing with concept activation vectors (tcav), International Conference on Machine Learning (pp. 2673-2682)
- [82] KOH P.W., LIANG P. 2017, Understanding black-box predictions via influence functions, arXiv preprint arXiv:1703.04730
- [83] MACLAURIN D., DUVENAUD D., ADAMS R. 2015, June, *Gradient-based hyperparameter optimization through reversible learning*, International Conference on Machine Learning (pp. 2113-2122)
- [84] FRIEDMAN J.H. 2001, Greedy function approximation: a gradient boosting machine. *Annals of statistics*, pp.1189-1232
- [85] LAH C., MORDVINTSEV A., SCHUBERT L. 2017, Feature visualization, Distill, 2(11), p.e7
- [86] OLAH C. et al. 2018, The building blocks of interpretability, *Distill*, **3**(3), p.e10

- [87] ERHAN D. et al. 2009, Visualizing higher-layer features of a deep network, *University of Montreal*, **1341**(3), p.1
- [88] LUNDBERG S.M., LEE S.I. 2017, A unified approach to interpreting model predictions, *Advances in Neural Information Processing Systems* (pp. 4765-4774)
- [89] HOHMAN F.M. et al. 2018, Visual Analytics in Deep Learning: An Interrogative Survey for the Next Frontiers, *IEEE Transactions on Visualization and Computer Graphics*
- [90] YOSINSKI J. et al. 2015, Understanding neural networks through deep visualization, arXiv preprint arXiv:1506.06579
- [91] STROBELT H. et al. 2018, Lstmvis: A tool for visual analysis of hidden state dynamics in recurrent neural networks, *IEEE transactions on visualization and computer graphics*, **24**(1), pp.667-676
- [92] STROBELT H. et al. 2018, Seq2Seq-Vis: A Visual Debugging Tool for Sequence-to-Sequence Models, arXiv preprint arXiv:1804. 09299
- [93] ANDREWS R., DIEDERICH J., TICKLE A.B. 1995, Survey and critique of techniques for extracting rules from trained artificial neural networks, *Knowledge-based systems*, **8**(6), pp.373-389
- [94] AILESILASSIE T. 2016, *Rule extraction algorithm for deep neural networks: A review*, arXiv preprint arXiv:1610.05267
- [95] RIBEIRO M.T., SINGH S., GUESTRIN C. 2018, Anchors: High-precision model-agnostic explanations, AAAI Conference on Artificial Intelligence
- [96] LIST C. Levels: descriptive, explanatory and ontological, 2017 (http://philsci-archive.pitt.edu/ 13311/)
- [97] WOODWARD J. In Making Things Happen: A Theory of Causal Explanation. Oxford Studies in the Philosophy of Science. Oxford, New York: Oxford University Press, 2005
- [98] MONTAVON G., SAMEK W., MÜLLER K.R. 2017, Methods for interpreting and understanding deep neural networks, *Digital Signal Processing*
- [99] LUNDBERG S.M., LEE S.I. 2017, A unified approach to interpreting model predictions. In Advances in Neural Information Processing Systems, pp. 4765-4774
- [100] GILPIN L.H. et al. 2018, *Explaining Explanations: An Approach to Evaluating Interpretability of Machine Learning*' arXiv preprint arXiv:1806. 00069
- [101] NARAYANAN M. et al. 2018, How do Humans Understand Explanations from Machine Learning Systems? An Evaluation of the Human-Interpretability of Explanation, arXiv preprint arXiv: 1802.00682
- [102] HOOKER S. et al. 2018, Evaluating Feature Importance Estimates, arXiv preprint arXiv:1806.10758
- [103] SAMEK W. et al. 2017, Evaluating the visualization of what a deep neural network has learned, *IEEE transactions on neural networks and learning systems*, **28**(11), pp. 2660-2673
- [104] ARRAS L. et al. 2017, What is relevant in a text document?: An interpretable machine learning approach, PloS one, **12**(8), p.e0181142
- [105] BACH S. et al. 2015, On pixel-wise explanations for non-linear classifier decisions by layer-wise relevance propagation, PloS one, **10**(7), p.e0130140
- [106] ISO/IEC 27040:2015, Information technology Security techniques Storage security
- [107] IEC 61508:2010, Commented version, Functional safety of electrical/electronic/programmable electronic safety-related systems
- [108] ISO 26262 (all parts), Road vehicles Functional safety

- [109] IEC 62279:2015, Railway applications Communication, signalling and processing systems -Software for railway control and protection systems
- [110] IEC 61511:2018, Functional safety Safety instrumented systems for the process industry sector
- [111] ISO/IEC/IEEE 29119-1:2013, Software and systems engineering Software testing Part 1: Concepts and definitions
- [112] ZHOU ZQ., SUN L. 2019, Metamorphic testing of driverless cars, *Communications of the ACM* 62:61–67
- [113] SOJDA R.S. 2007, Empirical evaluation of decision support systems: Needs, definitions, potential methods and an example pertaining to waterfowl management, *Environmental Modelling & Software* **22**:269–277
- [114] NGAN M., GROTHER P. 2015, Face Recognition Vendor Test (FRVT) Performance of Automated Gender Classification Algorithms, National Institute of Standards and Technology
- [115] Kohonen, Barna, Chrisley, 1988, *Statistical pattern recognition with neural networks: benchmarking studies*, IEEE 1988 International Conference on Neural Networks. pp 61–68
- [116] BSI An investigation into the performance of facial recognition systems relative to their planned use in photo identification documents – BioP I. Bundesamt für Sicherheit in der Informationstechnik (BSI), Bundeskriminalamt (BKA), secunet Security Networks AG. 2004 (https:// www.bsi.bund.de/SharedDocs/Downloads/EN/BSI/Publications/Studies/BioP/BioPfinalreport _pdf)
- [117] BURKE J.J., DUNNE B., Field testing of six decision support systems for scheduling fungicide applications to control Mycosphaerella graminicola on winter wheat crops in Ireland, *The Journal of Agricultural Science*, V **146** N 4, 2008
- [118] UK-GOVERNMENT *The Pathway to Driverless Cars: A Code of Practice for testing.* Great Minster House, 33 Horseferry Road, London SW1 P 4DR: Department for Transport, 2015 (<u>https://assets.publishing.service.gov.uk/government/uploads/system/uploads/attachment_data/file/</u> 446316/pathway-driverless-cars.pdf)
- [119] DRESSLER F. et al. Inter-vehicle communication: Quo vadis, *IEEE Communications Magazine*, vol. 52, no. 6, pp. 170-177, June 2014 (doi: 10.1109/MCOM.2014.6829960)
- [120] LAMEL L. et al. *Field trials of a telephone service for rail travel information*. In Proceedings Third IEEE Workshop on Interactive Voice Technology for Telecommunications Applications, 111–116. IEEE, 1996
- [121] ISOBE T. et al. *Voice-activated home banking system and its field trial*. In Proceedings Fourth International Conference on Spoken Language, ICSLP 96, 1688–1691. IEEE 1996.
- [122] JAYAWARDENA C. et al. Socially Assistive Robot HealthBot: Design, Implementation and Field Trials, in *IEEE Systems Journal*, vol. **10**, no. 3, pp. 1056-1067, Sept. 2016 (doi: 10.1109/JSYST.2014.2337882)
- [123] STRAYER D. L et al. *The smartphone and the driver's cognitive workload: A comparison of Apple, Google and Microsoft's intelligent personal assistants.* Canadian Journal of Experimental Psychology/Revue canadienne de psychologie expérimentale, 71(2), 93, 2017
- [124] CAUSO A. et al. Design of robots used as education companion and tutor. In Robotics and Mechatronics (pp. 75-84). Springer, Cham, 2016
- [125] DIN EN ISO 14155:2012-01, Clinical investigation of medical devices for human subjects Good clinical practice (ISO 14155:2011 + Cor. 1:2011); German version EN ISO 14155:2011 + AC:2011, p.1–68, (https://www.beuth.de/de/norm/din-en-iso-14155/134954877)

- [126] LÄKEMEDELSVERKET *The Medical Products Agency's Working Groupon Medical Information Systems*. Medical Products Agency (Läkemedelsverket) Sweden, 2009 (<u>https://lakemedelsverket</u> .se/upload/foretag/medicinteknik/en/Medical-Information-Systems-Report_2009-06-18.pdf)
- [127] FLOREK H.-J. et al. Results from a First-in-Human Trial of a Novel Vascular Sealant. Frontiers in Surgery, V 2, 2015
- [128] WAGNER I., ECKHOFF D. Technical privacy metrics: a systematic survey, ACM Computing Surveys (CSUR) 51.3 (2018): 57, 2018
- [129] WU F.-J. et al. *The privacy exposure problem in mobile location-based services*, Global Communications Conference (GLOBECOM), IEEE. IEEE, 2016
- [130] LICHTENTHÄLER C., KIRSCH A. *Goal-predictability vs. trajectory-predictability, which legibility factor counts.* In proceedings of the 2014 ACM/IEEE international conference on human-robot interaction, 2014. p. 228-229
- [131] LICHTENTHÄLER C., LORENZ T., KIRSCH A. *Towards a legibility metric: How to measure the perceived value of a robot*. In International Conference on Social Robotics, ICSR 2011. 2011
- [132] DAVENPORT J.H. *The debate about "algorithms"*, Mathematics Today 162, August 2017, pp. 162-165. (https://ima.org.uk/6910/the-debate-about-algorithms/)
- [133] WOHLEBER R. et al. The Impact of Automation Reliability and Operator Fatigue on Performance and Reliance, 2016
- [134] THE IEEE GLOBAL INITIATIVE FOR ETHICAL CONSIDERATIONS IN ARTIFICIAL INTELLIGENCE AND AUTONOMOUS SYSTEMS Ethically Aligned Design: A Vision For Prioritizing Wellbeing With Artificial Intelligence And Autonomous Systems, Version 1. IEEE, 2016 (<u>http://standards.ieee.org/develop/</u> indconn/ec/autonomous_systems.html)
- [135] REIJERS W. et al. *Methods for Practising Ethics in Research and Innovation: A Literature Review, Critical Analysis and Recommendations,* Science and Engineering, Ethics Journal, pp 1-45, Springer, 2017
- [136] GURZAWSKA A., MÄKINEN M., BREY P., Implementation of Responsible Research and Innovation (RRI) Practices in Industry: Providing the Right Incentives, *Sustainability* 2017, 9, 1759 (doi:10 .3390/su9101759)
- [137] LUBBERINK R. et al., Lessons for Responsible Innovation in the Business Context: A Systematic Literature Review of Responsible, Social and Sustainable Innovation Practices, Sustainability, 2017, 9, 721 (doi:10.3390/su9050721)
- [138] ISO/IEC AWI 38507, Information technology Governance of IT Governance implications of the use of artificial intelligence by organizations

This page has been intentionally left blank

This page has been intentionally left blank

Bureau of Indian Standards

BIS is a statutory institution established under the *Bureau of Indian Standards Act*, 2016 to promote harmonious development of the activities of standardization, marking and quality certification of goods and attending to connected matters in the country.

Copyright

BIS has the copyright of all its publications. No part of these publications may be reproduced in any form without the prior permission in writing of BIS. This does not preclude the free use, in the course of implementing the standard, of necessary details, such as symbols and sizes, type or grade designations. Enquiries relating to copyright be addressed to the Director (Publications), BIS.

Review of Indian Standards

Amendments are issued to standards as the need arises on the basis of comments. Standards are also reviewed periodically; a standard along with amendments is reaffirmed when such review indicates that no changes are needed; if the review indicates that changes are needed, it is taken up for revision. Users of Indian Standards should ascertain that they are in possession of the latest amendments or edition by referring to the latest issue of 'BIS Catalogue' and 'Standards: Monthly Additions'.

This Indian Standard has been developed from Doc No.: LITD 30 (17928).

Amendments Issued Since Publication

Amend No.	Date of Issue	Text Affected	

BUREAU OF INDIAN STANDARDS

Headquarters:

Manak Bhavan, 9 Bahadur Shah Zafar Marg, New Delhi 110002Telephones: 2323 0131, 2323 3375, 2323 9402Website: www.bis.gov.in

Regional Offices: Telephones Central : Manak Bhavan, 9 Bahadur Shah Zafar Marg 2323 7617 **NEW DELHI 110002** 2323 3841 Eastern : 1/14 C.I.T. Scheme VII M, V.I.P. Road, Kankurgachi 2337 8499, 2337 8561 KOLKATA 700054 2337 8626, 2337 9120 Northern : Plot No. 4-A, Sector 27-B, Madhya Marg 265 0206 CHANDIGARH 160019 265 0290 Southern : C.I.T. Campus, IV Cross Road, CHENNAI 600113 2254 1216, 2254 1442 2254 2519, 2254 2315 : Manakalaya, E9 MIDC, Marol, Andheri (East) 2832 9295, 2832 7858 Western MUMBAI 400093 2832 7891, 2832 7892 Branches : AHMEDABAD. BENGALURU. BHOPAL. BHUBANESHWAR. COIMBATORE. DEHRADUN. DURGAPUR. FARIDABAD. GHAZIABAD. GUWAHATI. JAMSHEDPUR. KOCHI. LUCKNOW. HYDERABAD. JAIPUR. JAMMU.

NAGPUR. PARWANOO. PATNA. PUNE. RAIPUR. RAJKOT. VISAKHAPATNAM.

Published by BIS, New Delhi